UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT

Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of The Securities Exchange Act of 1934

February 2, 2010

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported)

THE PNC FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Commission File Number 001-09718

Pennsylvania (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 25-1435979 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

One PNC Plaza
249 Fifth Avenue
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15222-2707
(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

 $(412)\ 762\text{--}2000$ (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Not Applicable

(Former name or former address, if changed since last report)

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the following provisions:
Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)
Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)
Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))
Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Item 1.01. Entry Into Material Definitive Agreement.

On February 2, 2010, The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc. ("PNC") entered into a Stock Purchase Agreement (the "Stock Purchase Agreement") with The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation ("BNY Mellon"). Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Stock Purchase Agreement, which has been approved by the board of directors of each company, PNC will sell to BNY Mellon (the "Stock Sale") 100% of the issued and outstanding shares of PNC Global Investment Servicing Inc., an indirect, wholly-owned subsidiary of PNC ("GIS"), along with certain related assets, for \$2.31 billion in cash. This purchase price is subject to customary post-closing upward or downward adjustment based on the tangible capital of GIS as of the closing of the Stock Sale.

Under the Stock Purchase Agreement, the obligation of each of PNC and BNY Mellon to consummate the Stock Sale is conditioned upon (i) the expiration or termination of the applicable Hart-Scott-Rodino Act waiting period, (ii) the receipt of specified U.S. and foreign governmental approvals and consents, (iii) the absence of any order or injunction prohibiting the consummation of the Stock Sale, (iv) subject to certain exceptions, the accuracy of the representations and warranties of the other party, and (v) performance in all material respects by the other party of its obligations under the Stock Purchase Agreement.

PNC has entered into various covenants in the Stock Purchase Agreement, including, among others, covenants (i) to cause GIS to operate in the ordinary course of business, and not to enter into certain types of transactions, between the execution of the Stock Purchase Agreement and the closing of the Stock Sale, (ii) not to solicit alternative acquisition proposals relating to GIS and (iii) subject to certain exceptions contained in the Stock Purchase Agreement, not to (a) hire any employees of GIS for 18 months following the closing of the Stock Sale or (b) engage in specified activities competitive with the business of GIS for a period of 48 months following the closing of the Stock Sale. BNY Mellon has also entered into covenants in the Stock Purchase Agreement, including, among others, a covenant to use commercially reasonable best efforts to obtain requisite regulatory approvals.

The Stock Purchase Agreement contains representations and warranties of PNC including, among others, with respect to consents and approvals of regulatory agencies, financial statements and absence of undisclosed liabilities, material contracts, litigation, compliance with law and possession of permits, insurance, taxes, employee benefits, intellectual property matters, real estate matters, intercompany arrangements, accuracy of governmental filings, accuracy of books and records, principal clients and absence of employees serving as officers or directors, officers or employees of clients, and representations and warranties of BNY Mellon, including representations regarding consents and approvals of regulatory agencies, accuracy of governmental filings, financial wherewithal to pay the purchase price, compliance with law, absence of agreements with regulatory agencies, and investment intent. The Stock Purchase Agreement contains indemnification obligations of each party with respect to breaches of representations, warranties and covenants and certain other specified matters.

The Stock Purchase Agreement contains certain termination rights for PNC and BNY Mellon, as the case may be, applicable upon final, non-appealable denial of required regulatory approvals or injunction prohibiting the transactions contemplated by the Stock Purchase Agreement, a breach by the other party that is not or cannot be cured within 30 days' notice of such breach if such breach would result in a failure of the conditions to closing set forth in the Stock Purchase Agreement, or November 1, 2010 if the Stock Purchase has not been consummated by such date.

In connection with the entry into the Stock Purchase Agreement, PNC and BNY Mellon have also entered into a transition services agreement, pursuant to which PNC will continue to provide certain support services to GIS following the completion of the Stock Sale, and an agreement under which PNC will continue to source certain services it currently receives from GIS for specified period after the completion of the Stock Sale.

The foregoing description of the Stock Sale and the Stock Purchase Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Stock Purchase Agreement, which is filed as Exhibit 2.1 hereto, and is incorporated into this report by reference. The Stock Purchase Agreement and the above description of the Stock Purchase Agreement have been included to provide investors and security holders with information regarding the terms of the Stock Purchase Agreement. They are not intended to provide any other factual information about PNC, BNY Mellon or their respective subsidiaries and affiliates. The Stock Purchase Agreement contains representations and warranties and covenants of each of PNC, on the one hand, and BNY Mellon, on the other hand, made solely for the benefit of the other. The assertions embodied in those representations and warranties and the obligations embodied in those covenants are qualified by information in confidential disclosure schedules that the parties have exchanged in connection with signing the Stock Purchase Agreement. The disclosure schedules contain information that modifies, qualifies and creates exceptions to the representations and warranties and covenants set forth in the Stock Purchase Agreement. Moreover, the representations and warranties in the Stock Purchase Agreement were used for the purpose of allocating risk between PNC, on the one hand, and BNY Mellon, on the other hand. Accordingly, you should read the representations and warranties and covenants in the Stock Purchase Agreement not in isolation but only in conjunction with the other information about PNC and BNY Mellon, or any of their respective subsidiaries or affiliates that the respective companies include in reports, statements and other filings they make with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Item 8.01. Other Events

On February 2, 2010, PNC issued a press release announcing the execution of the Stock Purchase Agreement. A copy of the press release is attached hereto as Exhibit 99.1 and incorporated by reference herein.

Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits.

(d) Exhibits

Exhibit

	No.	<u>Description</u>
2.	.1	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of February 1, 2010, by and between The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc. and The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation (the schedules and exhibits have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K).
9	9.1	Press Release issued by The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc., dated February 2, 2010.

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

THE PNC FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

(Registrant)

By: /s/ Samuel R. Patterson
Name: Samuel R. Patterson
Title: Controller

Date: February 3, 2010

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Description	
2.1	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of February 1, 2010, by and between The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc. and The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation (the schedules and exhibits have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K).	
99.1	Press Release issued by The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc., dated February 2, 2010.	
	5	

STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT

by and between

THE PNC FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

and

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON CORPORATION

dated as of February 1, 2010

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
	ARTICLE I SALE AND PURCHASE OF THE COMPANY COMMON ST	ГОСК
Section 1.1	Sale and Purchase of the Company Common Stock	13
Section 1.2	Purchase Price	13
Section 1.3	The Closing	14
	ARTICLE II REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE SEL	LER
Section 2.1	Organization and Related Matters	14
Section 2.2	Capitalization	15
Section 2.3	Authority; No Violation	16
Section 2.4	Consents and Approvals	17
Section 2.5	Financial Statements; Absence of Liabilities	17
Section 2.6	Material Contracts	18
Section 2.7	No Broker	19
Section 2.8	Legal Proceedings	19
Section 2.9	Compliance with Applicable Law; Permits	20
Section 2.10	Insurance	21
Section 2.11	Taxes	21
Section 2.12	Employees; Employee Benefit Plans; ERISA	22
Section 2.13	Intellectual Property; Software	25
Section 2.14	Real Estate; Personal Property	26
Section 2.15	Intercompany Arrangements	28
Section 2.16	Filing Documents	28
Section 2.17	Absence of Certain Changes	28
Section 2.18	Books and Records; Standards	29
Section 2.19	Principal Clients; Client Contracts	29
Section 2.20	Environmental Matters	30
Section 2.21	Confidentiality Regarding the Business	31
Section 2.22	No Convictions, Sanctions or Other Violations	31
Section 2.23	Officer and Director Positions	31
Section 2.24	No Improper Gifts or Benefits	31
Section 2.25	Limitations on Representations and Warranties	32
	ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYE	R
Section 3.1	Organization and Related Matters	32
Section 3.2	Authority; No Violation	32
Section 3.3	Consents and Approvals	33
Section 3.4	Legal Proceedings	33
Section 3.5	No Broker	33
Section 3.6	Filing Documents	33
Section 3.7	Financial Wherewithel	24

Section 3.8	Compliance with Applicable Law	34
Section 3.9	Agreements with Regulatory Agencies	34
Section 3.10	Securities Law Exemption	34
Section 3.11	Limitations on Representations and Warranties	34
	ARTICLE IV COVENANTS	
Section 4.1	Conduct of Business by the Company	35
Section 4.2	Additional Financial Statements; Transfer of Subsidiary Groups; Other Pre-Closing Transfers.	38
Section 4.3	Review of Business	38
Section 4.4	Confidentiality and Announcements	39
Section 4.5	Regulatory Matters; Third Party Consents; Conduct of Business by Buyer	41
Section 4.6	Notification of Certain Matters	43
Section 4.7	Expenses	43
Section 4.8	Further Assurances	43
Section 4.9	Employee Benefits	44
Section 4.10	Third Party Proposals	46
Section 4.11	Efforts of Parties to Close	46
Section 4.12	Non-Hire of Employees	47
Section 4.13	Termination of Intercompany Agreements	47
Section 4.14	Intercompany Indebtedness	47
Section 4.15	Non-competition	47
Section 4.16	Coates Acquisition Agreement	49
Section 4.17	Other Agreements	49
	ARTICLE V CONDITIONS TO THE CONSUMMATION OF THE TRANSACTION	
Section 5.1	Mutual Conditions	49
Section 5.2	Conditions to the Obligations of Buyer	50
Section 5.3	Conditions to the Obligations of Seller	50
Section 5.4	Frustration of Closing Conditions	51
	ARTICLE VI TERMINATION	
Section 6.1	Termination	51
Section 6.2	Survival after Termination	52
	ARTICLE VII TAX MATTERS	
Section 7.1	Section 338(h)(10) Elections	52
Section 7.2	Tax Indemnification	52
50011011 7.12		53
Section 7.3	Filing of Tax Returns	54
Section 7.4	Tax Refunds	55
Section 7.5	Assistance and Cooperation	55
Section 7.6	Contests	55
Section 7.7	Tax Sharing Agreements	56
Section 7.8	Coordination; Survival	56

Section 7.9	Transfer Taxes	56
Section 7.10	Treatment of Indemnity Payments	56
	ARTICLE VIII INDEMNIFICATION	
Section 8.1	Survival of Representations and Warranties and Agreements	57
Section 8.2	Indemnification by Seller	57
Section 8.3	Indemnification by Buyer	58
Section 8.4	Indemnification Procedure	58
Section 8.5	Limitations on Indemnification	60
Section 8.6	Punitive Damages; Certain Offsets	60
Section 8.7	Exclusive Remedy	61
	ARTICLE IX MISCELLANEOUS	
Section 9.1	Amendments; Waiver	61
Section 9.2	Entire Agreement	61
Section 9.3	Interpretation	61
Section 9.4	Severability	62
Section 9.5	Notices	62
Section 9.6	Binding Effect; Persons Benefiting; No Assignment	63
Section 9.7	Counterparts	63
Section 9.8	Waiver of Jury Trial	63
Section 9.9	Governing Law; Venue	63
Exhibit A	Adjustment of Purchase Price	
Exhibit A-1	Calculation of Target Tangible Capital	
Exhibit B	Form of Continuing Relationship Agreement	
Exhibit C	Form of Transition Services Agreement	
Exhibit D	Competitive Activities	

STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT, dated as of February 1, 2010 (this "Agreement"), is by and between THE PNC FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC, a Pennsylvania corporation ("Seller"), and THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation ("Buyer").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Seller owns indirectly through its direct wholly-owned subsidiary PNC HOLDING, LLC ("Intermediate Holdco") all of the outstanding common stock of PNC GLOBAL INVESTMENT SERVICING INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), \$.01 par value per share (the "Company Common Stock"); and

WHEREAS, the Company's wholly-owned Subsidiaries provide processing, technology and business intelligence for investment management and distribution clients; and

WHEREAS, Seller desires to cause Intermediate Holdco to sell and transfer, and Buyer desires to purchase, the Company Common Stock, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement;

WHEREAS, the parties desire to make certain representations, warranties, covenants and agreements in connection with this Agreement; and

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements set forth herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, and intending to be legally bound, the parties hereto agree as follows:

<u>Definitions</u>: For all purposes of this Agreement, the following terms shall have the respective meanings set forth under this "Definitions" heading (such definitions to be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of the terms herein defined):

- "1940 Act" shall mean the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.
- "Accounts Receivable" shall mean (a) all trade accounts receivable and rights to payment, including for services rendered, (b) all other accounts or notes receivable, (c) the full benefit of all security for any of the foregoing, and (d) any claim, remedy or other right related to any of the foregoing.
 - "Acquisition Proposal" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.10.
 - "Additional Arrangement" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.17(b).
 - "Advisers Act" shall mean the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended.
- "Affiliate" shall mean any individual, partnership, corporation, entity or other Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by

or is under common control with the Person specified. For the avoidance of doubt, neither BlackRock, Inc. nor any of its Subsidiaries shall be considered an Affiliate of Seller for any purpose of this Agreement.

- "Agreed Claims" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.4(b).
- "Agreement" shall have the meaning set forth in the preamble hereto.
- "Albridge Solutions" shall mean Albridge Solutions, Inc., a Delaware corporation and an indirect, wholly-owned Subsidiary of the Company.
- "Allocation" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(c).
- "Applicable Law" shall mean any domestic or foreign federal, state or local statute, law (whether statutory or common law), ordinance, rule, administrative interpretation, regulation, order, writ, injunction, directive or judgment (including those of the FINRA or any other self-regulatory organization) applicable to and legally binding on the Company, Buyer or Seller or any of their respective Affiliates, equity holders, properties, assets, officers, directors, employees or agents, as the case may be.
 - "Benefit Continuation Period" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(b).
- "Books and Records" shall mean all books and records (in any form or medium) of, or maintained for, the Company, its Subsidiaries or the GIS Business, to the extent owned by, or in the possession of, the Company and its Affiliates.
- "Business Day" shall mean any day that the NYSE is normally open for trading and that is not a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banks in the City of New York are authorized or required to close for regular banking business.
 - "Business 401(k) Plan" shall mean the PNC Global Investment Servicing (U.S.) Inc. Retirement Savings Plan.
 - "Buyer" shall have the meaning set forth in the preamble hereto.
- "Buyer Disclosure Schedule" shall mean the disclosure schedule dated as of the date of the Agreement and delivered by Buyer to Seller prior to the execution and delivery of the Agreement.
 - "Buyer Indemnitees" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.2.
- "Buyer Material Adverse Effect' shall mean, with respect to Buyer, any effect that prevents, or would be reasonably likely to prevent, Buyer from consummating the transactions contemplated hereby on a timely basis.
 - "Bylaws" shall mean the Bylaws of the Company, as currently in effect.

- "Certificate of Incorporation" shall mean the Certificate of Incorporation of the Company, as currently in effect.
- "Claim Certificate" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.4(a).
- "Client" shall mean any Person to whom the Company or any of its Subsidiaries provides services under any Contract.
- "Client Contracts" shall mean Contracts with Clients of the GIS Business, including Principal Clients.
- "Closing" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 1.3(a).
- "Closing Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 1.3(a).
- "Closing Tangible Capital" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit A.
- "Closing Tangible Capital Statement" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit A.
- "Coates Acquisition Agreement" shall mean that certain Partnership Interest Purchase Agreement dated as of December 7, 2007, by and among the Company, Board Systems, LLC, Coates Analytics, L.P. and the other parties thereto.
 - "Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
 - "Combined Service" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(e).
 - "Company" shall have the meaning set forth in the preamble hereto.
 - "Company Balance Sheet" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.5(a).
 - "Company Common Stock" shall have the meaning set forth in the preamble hereto.
- "Company Disclosure Schedule" shall mean the disclosure schedule dated as of the date of the Agreement and delivered by Seller to Buyer prior to the execution and delivery of the Agreement.
 - "Company Employee" shall mean the employees of, and employees on leave of absence from, the Company and its Subsidiaries as of the Closing Date.
 - "Company Financial Statements" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.5(a).
 - "Company Intellectual Property" shall mean all the Intellectual Property (including Company Software) owned by any of the Company or its Subsidiaries.

"Company Material Adverse Effect" shall mean a material adverse effect on (a) the business, results of operations, or financial condition of the Company and its Subsidiaries (taken as a whole), or (b) the ability of Seller to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby on a timely basis; provided, however, that "Company Material Adverse Effect" shall not include any event, occurrence, fact, condition, or change, directly or indirectly, arising out of or attributable to: (i) any changes, conditions or effects in the United States or foreign economies in general; (ii) changes, conditions or effects that generally affect the industries in which the GIS Business operates; (iii) changes after the date of this Agreement in legal or regulatory requirements, practices or conditions generally applicable to any industry in which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries operates; (iv) changes in GAAP or changes in regulatory accounting requirements after the date of this Agreement applicable to any industry in which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries operates; or (v) the announcement of the execution of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby or actions or omissions of the Company or its Subsidiaries required by this Agreement or taken with the prior consent of, or requested by, Buyer; provided further, that any event, occurrence, fact, condition, or change referred to in clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) immediately above shall be taken into account in determining whether a Company Material Adverse Effect has occurred or could reasonably be expected to occur to the extent that such event, occurrence, fact, condition, or change has a disproportionate effect on the GIS Business compared to other participants in the industries in which they conduct their businesses.

"Company Plan" shall mean each Plan primarily maintained by the Company or one of its Subsidiaries and each Plan maintained exclusively for current or former service providers of the Company and its Subsidiaries.

"Company Software" shall mean all Software owned on the date hereof by any of the Company or its Subsidiaries that is not Third-Party Software to which the Company has assigned an application code.

"Competitive Activities" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.15(a).

"Confidentiality Agreement" shall mean that certain letter agreement dated as of October 7, 2009 between Seller and Buyer.

"Continuing Employees" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(b).

"Continuing Relationship Agreement" shall mean the business relationship agreement between Buyer and Seller to be entered into as of the Closing, the form of which is set forth in Exhibit B.

"Contracts" shall mean any contract, agreement, indenture, note, bond, deed of trust, loan, instrument, lease, conditional sale contract, purchase or sales order, mortgage, license or other legally enforceable arrangement or obligation, whether written or oral, to which the applicable Person is a party or by which the applicable Person or any of its properties or assets is bound, in each case as amended, supplemented, restated, waived or otherwise modified and including all exhibits, schedules and other attachments thereto.

"Controlled Group Liability" shall mean any liabilities (a) under Title IV of ERISA, (b) under section 302 of ERISA, and (c) under sections 412 and 4971 of the Code.

"Controlling Interest" in a Person shall mean the ownership of capital stock or other equity interests in or the holding of Contract rights with respect to such Person which gives the owner or holder thereof the ability to control the activities of such Person. Any Person that owns or controls 25% or more of the capital stock or other equity interests in another Person shall be presumed to hold a Controlling Interest in such other Person.

- "Covered Arrangements" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.17.
- "Cut-Off Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit A.
- "Cut-Off Time" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit A.
- "Damages" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.2.
- "Designated Account" shall mean an account designated by Seller not less than two Business Days prior to the Closing.
- "Designated Buyer Representations" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.1.
- "Designated Seller Representations" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.1.
- "Director" of a Client or fund serviced by the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company shall mean a director thereof as defined in Section 3(a)(7) of the Exchange Act.
- "Disabling Devices" shall mean threats known as Software viruses, worms, sniffers, salamis, time bombs, logic bombs, Trojan horses, trap doors or other computer instructions, intentional devices or techniques that can or were designed to threaten, infect, assault, vandalize, defraud, disrupt, damage, steal, take over or be used to take over operation of, allow or enable to be used to allow or enable unauthorized access to or use of, by-pass, disable, or shut down all or any part of a computer system or network, or computer data, including its firewalls, security or user passwords or other similar protections, data or databases, hardware or Software.
 - "DOJ" shall mean the Antitrust Division of the U.S. Department of Justice.
 - "Domestic Subsidiary" shall mean a Subsidiary other than a Foreign Subsidiary.
- "Environmental Law" shall mean any Applicable Law regulating or relating to human health or safety or the protection of natural resources or the environment (including Applicable Laws relating to pollution, contamination or the handling, release or disposal of Hazardous Materials).
- "ERISA" shall mean the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and the rules, regulations and class exemptions of the Department of Labor thereunder.

- "Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC thereunder.
- "Excluded Buyer Qualifications" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 5.3(a).
- "Excluded Seller Qualifications" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 5.2(a).
- "Excluded Taxes" shall mean (a) any Taxes of the Company and its Subsidiaries for any Pre-Closing Period (other than any Taxes resulting from, arising out of, relating to, in the nature of or caused by any information reporting or backup withholding provisions of Applicable Law), and (b) any Taxes of any other Person, including Seller, Intermediate Holdco or any of their respective Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries and Buyer and any of its Affiliates) for which the Company and its Subsidiaries may be liable under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, local or foreign Tax law). For purposes of this Agreement, in the case of any Straddle Period, (i) Property Taxes of the Company and its Subsidiaries shall be allocated between the period ending on the Closing Date and the period beginning after the Closing Date pro rata on the basis of the number of days in such Tax period, and (ii) Taxes (other than Property Taxes) of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the Pre-Closing Period shall be computed as if such taxable period ended as of the close of business on the Closing Date.
 - "Final Allocation" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(c).
 - "Final Tangible Capital" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit A.
 - "FINRA" shall mean the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority.
- "Foreign Subsidiary" shall mean any Subsidiary that is not incorporated, formed or organized under the laws of the United States of America, any State thereof, the District of Columbia or any of the territories or possessions of the United States of America or any political subdivision thereof.
 - "FTC" shall mean the U.S. Federal Trade Commission.
- "GAAP" shall mean generally accepted accounting principles as used in the United States as in effect at the time any applicable financial statements were or are prepared, consistently applied.
 - "GIS Business" shall mean the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries as conducted on the date of this Agreement.
- "GIS Line of Business" means each of the following business lines of the GIS Business: Transfer Agency; Subaccounting; AOS; Banking Transaction Services; Fund Accounting; AIS; Custody; ABD; Securities Lending; PNC Managed Investments; Albridge Solutions and International.

"GISUS" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.2(b).

"Governmental Authority" shall mean any United States or foreign government, any state or other political subdivision thereof, any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, including the SEC, or any other authority, agency, department, board, commission or instrumentality of the United States, any State of the United States or any political subdivision thereof or any foreign jurisdiction, any self-regulatory organization, and any court, tribunal or arbitrator(s) of competent jurisdiction.

"Governmental Order" shall mean any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, stipulation, determination, award or other written agreement (other than a Client Contract) entered by or with any Governmental Authority.

"Grandfathered Employees" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(e).

"Hazardous Materials" shall mean any pollutant, contaminant, hazardous or toxic waste, substance or other material that is listed, defined, designated or classified as, otherwise determined to be, hazardous, radioactive or toxic or a pollutant or a contaminant under or pursuant to any Environmental Law, including any mixture or solution thereof, and specifically including petroleum and all derivatives thereof or synthetic substitutes therefor, asbestos or asbestos-containing materials, radon or urea-formaldehyde.

"HSR Act" shall mean the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act, of 1976, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Inactive Employee" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(b).

"Indebtedness" shall mean, without duplication, (a) all indebtedness for borrowed money or for the deferred purchase price of property or services (other than current trade liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business and payable in accordance with customary practices), whether or not evidenced by a writing, (b) any other indebtedness that is evidenced by a note, bond, debenture, draft or similar instrument, (c) all obligations under financing or capital leases, (d) all obligations in respect of acceptances issued or created, (e) notes payable and drafts accepted representing extensions of credit, (f) all liabilities secured by any Lien on any property (other than any mechanics', carriers', workers', repairers' and similar Liens arising or incurred in the ordinary course of business), (g) letters of credit and any other agreements relating to the borrowing of money or extension of credit and (h) any guarantee of any of the foregoing obligations.

"Indemnified Party" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.4(a).

"Indemnifying Party" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.4(a).

"Independent Expert" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(c).

"Intellectual Property" shall mean any and all of the following: (a) inventions, ideas, concepts and discoveries (whether or not patented, patentable or unpatentable and whether

or not reduced to practice), inventors' certificates, invention disclosures and improvements thereto; (b) patents, patent applications, and utility models, together with foreign counterparts, reissuances, continuations, continuations-in-part, divisionals, revisions, extensions and reexaminations thereof; (c) trademarks, service marks, trade dress, logos, trade names, domain names and corporate names, together with translations, adaptations, adaptations and combinations thereof and including all goodwill associated therewith, and applications, registrations and renewals in connection therewith; (d) writings and work of authorship (whether or not copyrightable), all copyrights, and Moral Rights, applications, registrations and renewals in connection therewith; (e) mask works and applications, registrations and renewals in connection therewith; (f) data, databases and compilations of information; (g) trade secrets and confidential or proprietary business, financial and technical information and data (including ideas, research and development, know-how, methods, procedures, formulas, compositions, technical data, designs, drawings, specifications, customer and supplier lists, pricing and cost and other financial information, and business, product and marketing plans and proposals); (h) Software; (i) all other proprietary or intellectual property rights; and (j) all whole or partial copies, abstracts, summaries and tangible embodiments or representations of any of the foregoing (in whatever form or medium).

"Intercompany Indebtedness" shall mean the total indebtedness owing by all of the Company and its Subsidiaries, on the one hand, to Seller or any Affiliate of Seller other than the Company and any of its Subsidiaries, on the other hand; provided that Intercompany Indebtedness shall not include intercompany payables in respect of services rendered or in respect of accrued interest. For the avoidance of doubt, intercompany payables in respect of services rendered or in respect of accrued interest, in each case, as of the Closing shall be handled in a manner consistent with past practice.

"Intermediate Holdco" shall have the meaning set forth in the preamble hereto.

"IRS" shall mean the Internal Revenue Service.

"Knowledge" or "Known" with respect to Buyer shall mean any matter which is within the actual knowledge of those individuals set forth on Section 1 of the Buyer Disclosure Schedule.

"Knowledge" or "Known" with respect to Seller shall mean any matter which is within the actual knowledge of those individuals set forth on Section 1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule.

"Leased Premises" shall mean premises leased or subleased to the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company pursuant to the Leases.

"Leases" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.14(b).

"Lien" shall mean any lien, claim, charge, option, encumbrance, easement, defect in title, mortgage, pledge or security interest or other limitation, restriction or third-party rights of any kind.

"Market Data" shall mean any licensed database concerning financial information, financial indices, funds, financial or commodities markets, currency, securities, options, futures, derivatives or other instruments or investment vehicles, including pricing information, reference data, indicative data, exchange rates, evaluations, analytics, ratings, performance data, corporate actions data, constituent data and identities.

"Material Contract" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(a).

"Material Third-Party Intellectual Property Agreement" shall mean each license or sublicense to which Seller, the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries are a party with respect to Third-Party Intellectual Property involving annual payments in an aggregate amount in excess of \$250,000 by the Company or its Subsidiaries.

"Moral Rights" means all rights of paternity, integrity, disclosure and withdrawal and any other rights, with respect to copyrighted material, that are generally known as or referred to as "moral rights."

"New Plans" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(c).

"Non-U.S. Employment Agreements" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.12(a).

"NYSE" shall mean The New York Stock Exchange, Inc.

"Old Plans" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(c).

"Operating Loss Reserve" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit A.

"Ordinary Course of Business" shall mean the ordinary course of business of the GIS Business consistent in all material respects with past practice and without regard to the transactions contemplated hereby.

"Owned Real Property" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.14(a).

"Permits" shall mean all municipal, state and federal and other governmental permits, licenses, registrations, agreements, waivers, exemptions and authorizations held or used by the applicable Person in connection with its business and operations.

"Permitted Liens" shall mean all Liens that are for Taxes or assessments that are payable by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries as primary obligor that are not yet due and payable, or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings to the extent scheduled in Section 2.11(d) of the Company Disclosure Schedule; Liens or pledges to secure payments of workmen's compensation and other payments, unemployment and other insurance, old-age pensions or other social security obligations, or the performance of bids, tenders, leases, contracts, public or statutory obligations, surety, stay or appeal bonds, or other similar obligations arising in the Ordinary Course of Business; workmen's, repairmen's, warehousemen's, vendors', mechanics' or carriers' Liens or other similar Liens arising in the Ordinary Course of Business and securing sums that are not past due, or deposits or pledges to

obtain the release of any such Liens; and statutory landlords' Liens under Leases to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party; and the following, provided none impairs in any material respect the use of the real property in question in the operation of the GIS Business in the Ordinary Course of Business or impairs in any material respect the value of such property for the purpose of the GIS Business: (a) zoning restrictions; (b) easements; (c) rights of way; (d) licenses and restrictions on use; (e) minor irregularities or imperfections in title; and (f) other minor encumbrances.

"Person" shall mean any individual, corporation, company, partnership (limited or general), limited liability company, joint venture, association, trust or other business entity.

"Plans" shall mean each employee benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA) and each compensation, bonus, incentive, deferred compensation, capital appreciation, pension, profit sharing, retirement, option, equity or equity-based, employment, retention, stay bonus, non-compete, non-solicitation, change of control, severance, reduction-in-force, termination pay or similar plan, program, policy, practice, arrangement or agreement, and each life, hospitalization, medical or other welfare or employee benefit insurance or fringe benefit plan, program, policy, practice, arrangement or agreement in effect as of the date hereof that is sponsored or maintained by the Company or its Affiliates or to which the Company or its Affiliates is party or contributes or is obligated to contribute, pay premiums or make other payments, whether actual or contingent, in all cases with respect to or on behalf of current or former employees, consultants and directors of the Company and its Subsidiaries.

"Post-Closing Period" shall mean, with respect to the Company and its Subsidiaries, any taxable year or period that begins after the Closing Date and, in the case of any Straddle Period, the portion of such period beginning immediately after the Closing Date.

"Pre-Closing Period" shall mean, with respect to the Company and its Subsidiaries, any taxable year or period that ends on or before the Closing Date and, in the case of any Straddle Period, the portion of such period ending on and including the Closing Date.

"PRMA" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(e).

"Principal Client Contract(s)" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.19(a)(ii).

"Principal Clients" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.19(a).

"Proceedings" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(a).

"Property Taxes" shall mean real, personal, and intangible ad valorem property taxes.

"Purchase Price" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 1.2.

"Qualified Plans" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.12(c).

"Regulatory Laws" shall mean the HSR Act, the Sherman Antitrust Act of 1890, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, the Clayton Act of 1914, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, the Federal Trade Commission Act of 1914, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, and any other federal, state and foreign statutes, rules, regulations, orders, decrees, administrative and judicial doctrines and other laws that are designed or intended to prohibit, restrict or regulate actions having the purpose or effect of monopolization or restraint of trade or lessening of competition through merger or acquisition.

"Representative" shall mean, with respect to any Person, any and all directors, officers, employees, consultants, financial advisors, counsel, accountants and other agents of such Person; provided, however, that the Person set forth on Section 2 of the Company Disclosure Schedule and its Affiliates shall not be, or be deemed to be, a Representative of Buyer or any Affiliate of Buyer for any purpose hereunder.

"Required Approvals" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(a).

"Restricted Period" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.15(a).

"SEC" shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission, and any successor thereto.

"Section 4.2(b) Companies" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.2(b).

"Section 338 Forms" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(d).

"Section 338(h)(10) Election" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(a).

"Securities Act" shall mean the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC thereunder.

"Securities Laws" shall mean the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, the 1940 Act, the Advisers Act, state "blue sky," securities and investment advisory laws, all applicable foreign securities laws, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Seller" shall have the meaning set forth in the preamble hereto.

"Seller Indemnitees" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.3.

"Seller Plan" shall mean each Plan (other than a Company Plan) maintained by Seller, but under which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a participating employer or in which Company Employees participate.

"Seller's Retiree Medical Plan" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.9(e).

"Software" shall mean all computer software (whether or not separately compilable), including all computer programs and instructions, whether in source code or object

code form, algorithms, "firmware" and other forms of micro code, edit controls, methodologies, flow charts, pseudo codes and any and all systems documentation (including data entry and data processing procedures, report generation and quality control procedures), logic and designs for all programs, software specifications, manuals and other documentation and file layouts and programmer's notes or other written narratives of or comments on any or all programming or procedures used in the coding or maintenance of such computer software.

"Source Code" shall mean source code for the Software and any programmer's notes, comments, explanatory material and commentary to any such source code, development level programming, flow charts and specifications of the Software, and all subsequent versions, revisions, enhancements, modifications, updates or releases thereto.

"Stock Purchase" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 1.1.

"Straddle Period" shall mean, with respect to the Company and its Subsidiaries, any taxable period beginning on or prior to and ending after the Closing Date.

"Subsidiary" of a Person shall mean any other Person 50% or more of the voting stock (or of any other form of other voting or controlling equity interest in the case of a Person that is not a corporation) of which is beneficially owned by the Person directly or indirectly through one or more other Persons.

"Survival Period" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.1.

"Target Tangible Capital" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit A.

"Tax Claim" shall mean any claim with respect to Taxes made by any Taxing Authority that, if pursued successfully, would reasonably be expected to serve as the basis for a claim under Article VII.

"Tax Proceeding" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.6(b).

"Tax Return" shall mean all returns, declarations, reports, statements, estimates, information statements and other forms and documents (including all schedules, exhibits, and other attachments thereto) required to be filed with any Taxing Authority in connection with the calculation, determination, assessment or collection of, any Taxes.

"Taxes" shall mean all federal, state, local, foreign and other income, gross receipts, sales, use, production, ad valorem, transfer, franchise, registration, profits, license, lease, service, service use, withholding, payroll, employment, unemployment, estimated, excise, severance, environmental, stamp, occupation, premium, property (real or personal), real property gains, windfall profits, customs, duties or other taxes, assessments or charges (of any kind whatsoever, together with any interest) additions or penalties with respect thereto and any interest in respect of such additions or penalties imposed by any Taxing Authority.

"Taxing Authority" shall mean any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the assessment, determination, collection or other imposition of any Tax.

- "Termination Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.1(a)(v).
- "Third-Party Intellectual Property" shall mean Intellectual Property belonging to third parties, including Seller or any Affiliate of Seller (other than the Company or any of its Subsidiaries), that is used or held for use by any of the Company or its Subsidiaries and not owned by any of the Company or its Subsidiaries, including any Third-Party Software and Market Data.
- "Third-Party Software" shall mean all Software used or held for use by any of the Company or its Subsidiaries that is licensed or leased by third parties (including Seller or any Affiliate of Seller other than the Company or any of its Subsidiaries) to any of the Company or its Subsidiaries or that is commonly available "shrink wrap" Software copyrighted by third parties.
 - "Threshold Amount" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.5(a).
- "Transaction Documents" shall mean this Agreement, the Transition Services Agreement, the Continuing Relationship Agreement and any other document, contract or certificate executed and delivered in connection with this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.
 - "Transfer Taxes" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.9.
 - "Transition Services Agreement' shall mean a transition services agreement to be entered into on the date hereof, a form of which is attached as Exhibit C.
 - "Trust Company" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.2(b).
 - "Unaudited Company Balance Sheef" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.5(a).
- "Wire Transfer" shall mean a payment in immediately available funds by wire transfer in lawful money of the United States to such account or to a number of accounts as shall have been designated by written notice from the receiving party to the paying party.

ARTICLE I SALE AND PURCHASE OF THE COMPANY COMMON STOCK

Section 1.1 <u>Sale and Purchase of the Company Common Stock</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, at the Closing, Seller agrees to cause Intermediate Holdco to sell, assign and transfer to Buyer, and Buyer agrees to purchase from Intermediate Holdco, the Company Common Stock, free and clear of any Liens or rights or claims of others (the "**Stock Purchase**").

Section 1.2 <u>Purchase Price</u>. The cash purchase price payable by Buyer for the Company Common Stock shall be Two billion three hundred and ten million U.S. Dollars (\$2,310,000,000), subject to adjustment as set forth in Exhibit A (the "**Purchase Price**").

Section 1.3 The Closing.

- (a) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the closing of the sale of the Company Common Stock to the Buyer (the 'Closing') shall take place on the later of (i) July 1, 2010, and (ii) the Business Day that is the first Business Day of a calendar month and that follows the satisfaction or waiver (subject to Applicable Law) of the latest to occur of the conditions set forth in Article V hereof (other than conditions that relate to actions to be taken, or documents to be delivered, at the Closing) by five or more Business Days, unless extended by mutual agreement of the parties (the "Closing Date"), and the Closing shall be effective at 12:01 a.m. New York time on the Closing Date; provided, however, that the books of the Company shall be deemed to have been closed as of the Cut-Off Time (it being the intention of the parties that all transactions through the Cut-Off Time shall be for the account of Seller and all transactions from and after the Cut-Off Time shall be for the account of Buyer). The Closing shall take place at the offices of Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz, 51 West 52nd Street, New York, New York 10019.
 - (b) At the Closing:
 - (i) Buyer shall:
 - (1) pay to Seller (on behalf of Intermediate Holdco) by Wire Transfer to the Designated Account immediately available funds in an amount equal to the Purchase Price; and
 - (2) deliver the Transaction Documents required to be delivered by Buyer including the certificates contemplated by Sections 5.3(a) and 5.3(b);
 - (ii) Seller shall:
 - (1) deliver to Buyer the stock certificate representing the Company Common Stock, duly endorsed in blank (or accompanied by duly executed stock powers); and
 - (2) deliver the Transaction Documents required to be delivered by Seller including the certificates contemplated by Sections 5.2(a) and 5.2(b).

ARTICLE II REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE SELLER

Except as set forth in the correspondingly numbered section of the Company Disclosure Schedule (provided that disclosure in any section of such Company Disclosure Schedule shall apply to any other section to the extent that it is reasonably apparent on the face of such disclosure that such disclosure is relevant to such other section of this Agreement), Seller hereby represents and warrants to Buyer as follows:

Section 2.1 Organization and Related Matters.

(a) The Company is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of Delaware. The Company has the corporate power and authority to own or lease all of its properties and assets and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted, and is duly licensed or qualified to do business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties and assets owned or leased by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified would not reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(b) Section 2.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a complete and correct list of all the Subsidiaries of the Company. All of the outstanding shares of capital stock or other securities evidencing ownership of the Company's Subsidiaries are validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and such shares or other securities are owned by the Company or another of its Subsidiaries free and clear of any Lien (other than any Permitted Lien) with respect thereto. There are no outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, puts, calls, rights, exchangeable or convertible securities or other commitments or agreements of any character relating to the issued or unissued capital stock or other securities or ownership or equity interest of any of the Company's Subsidiaries, or otherwise obligating any of the Company's Subsidiaries to issue, transfer, sell, purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any such stock, securities, or interests. Each Subsidiary of the Company (i) is a duly organized and validly existing corporation, partnership or limited liability company or other legal entity under the laws of its jurisdiction of organization reflected on Section 2.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, (ii) is duly qualified to do business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where its ownership or leasing of property or the conduct of its business requires it to be so qualified (except for jurisdictions in which the failure to be so qualified would not reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect) and (iii) has all requisite corporate power and authority to own or lease its properties and assets and to carry on its business as now conducted. PFPC Trust Company is not a "bank" as defined in Section 2 of the Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended, 12 U.S.C. Section 1841.

Section 2.2 <u>Capitalization</u>. The authorized capital stock of Company consists of 3,000 shares of Company Common Stock, all of which are issued and outstanding and have been duly authorized and validly issued, are fully paid, non-assessable and free of preemptive rights. All of the Company Common Stock is owned by Intermediate Holdco free and clear of any Liens. Except as set forth above, as of the date hereof, no shares of capital stock or other voting securities of the Company are issued, reserved for issuance or outstanding. There are no outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, puts, calls, rights, exchangeable or convertible securities or other commitments or agreements of any character relating to the issued or unissued capital stock or other securities or ownership or equity interests of the Company, or otherwise obligating the Company to issue, transfer, sell, purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any such stock, securities or interests.

Section 2.3 Authority; No Violation.

- (a) Seller has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents and to consummate or cause to be consummated the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Transaction Documents and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly and validly approved by the Board of Directors of Seller. No other corporate proceedings (including any approvals of Seller's stockholders) on the part of Seller are necessary to approve this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents and to consummate or cause to be consummated the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by Seller and assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by Buyer, this Agreement constitutes, and, when executed and delivered by Seller in accordance with this Agreement and assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery thereof by Buyer, the other Transaction Documents will constitute, the valid and binding obligations of Seller, enforceable against Seller in accordance with their respective terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by (i) the effect of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, receivership, conservatorship, arrangement, moratorium or other laws affecting or relating to the rights of creditors generally, or (ii) the rules governing the availability of specific performance, injunctive relief or other equitable remedies and general principles of equity, regardless of whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law.
- (b) Intermediate Holdco has all requisite limited liability company power and authority to sell to Buyer the Company Common Stock. No other limited liability company proceedings on the part of Intermediate Holdco are necessary to sell to Buyer the Company Common Stock.
- (c) Neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents by Seller nor the consummation by Seller or Intermediate Holdco of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, nor compliance by Seller or Intermediate Holdco with any of the terms or provisions hereof or thereof, will (i) violate any provision of the certificates of incorporation or bylaws of Seller or the organizational documents of Intermediate Holdco or (ii) assuming that the consents, waivers, approvals and notices referred to in Section 2.4 are duly obtained or given, (x) violate any statute, code, ordinance, rule, regulation, judgment, order, writ, decree or injunction applicable to Seller, Intermediate Holdco or the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets or (y) violate, conflict with, result in a breach of any provision of or the loss of any benefit under, constitute a default (or an event which, with notice or lapse of time, or both, would constitute a default) under, result in the termination of or a right of termination or cancellation under or in any payment conditioned, in whole or in part, on consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, accelerate the performance required by or rights or obligations under, or result in the creation of any Lien upon any of the respective properties or assets of Seller, Intermediate Holdco or the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries under, any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any Contract to which Seller, Intermediate Holdco or the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries is a party, or by which they or any of their respective properties, assets or business activities may be bound or affected, except (in the case of clause (ii)(y) above) for such violations, conflicts, breaches, defaults or the loss of benefits which, either individually or in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to result in a Company Material Adverse Effect or do not relate to a Material Contr

Section 2.4 <u>Consents and Approvals</u>. Except for (a) such consents, waivers, approvals and notices as are set forth in Section 2.4 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, (b) compliance with any applicable requirements under the HSR Act, (c) filings and exemptions required to be made with or obtained from the FINRA, and (d) such consents, waivers, approvals and notices that may be required solely by reason of the participation of Buyer (as opposed to any other third party buyer) in the transactions contemplated hereby, none of Seller, Intermediate Holdco, the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is required to obtain any material consents, waivers or approvals of, give notices to, or make any material filings, declarations or registrations with any Governmental Authority in connection with (i) the execution and delivery by Seller of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents or (ii) the consummation by Seller and Intermediate Holdco of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.

Section 2.5 Financial Statements; Absence of Liabilities.

- (a) Section 2.5 of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth true and correct copies of (a) the audited consolidated balance sheets of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2008 (the "Company Balance Sheet") and 2007, and the related audited consolidated statements of income, consolidated statements of stockholder's equity and consolidated statements of cash flows of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, and (b) the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of November 30, 2009 (the "Unaudited Company Balance Sheet"), and the related unaudited consolidated statement of income of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the eleven-month period ended November 30, 2009 (the financial statements described in clauses (a) and (b) being, the "Company Financial Statements"). The Company Balance Sheet and the Unaudited Company Balance Sheet fairly present in all material respects the financial position of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of the dates thereof, and the other Company Financial Statements (including the related notes thereto, where applicable) present fairly in all material respects the results of the operations and cash flows of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the respective fiscal periods therein set forth, in each case in accordance with GAAP, subject, in the case of the unaudited financial statements to normal year-end adjustments (none of which will be material) and the absence of notes, consistently applied (except as indicated in the related notes thereto).
- (b) The Target Tangible Capital Statement set forth in Exhibit A-1 was prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a basis consistent with the preparation of the Company Balance Sheet and the Unaudited Company Balance Sheet from the Books and Records of the Company applying accounting principals, policies, practices and methodologies which Seller considers to be reasonable.
- (c) None of the Companies or any of its Subsidiaries has any liability except (i) those which are adequately reflected on or reserved against in the Unaudited Company Balance Sheet or disclosed in the related notes thereto, (ii) liabilities arising under Material Contracts since November 30, 2009 other than as a result of a default or breach thereof, (iii) those which have been incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business since November 30, 2009, none of which individually or in the aggregate would reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect, and (iv) those which, individually and in the aggregate, are immaterial in nature.

Section 2.6 Material Contracts.

- (a) As of the date hereof neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has entered into or is bound by any of the following Contracts (such Contracts, together with all Material Third-Party Intellectual Property Agreements and all Principal Client Contracts, being "Material Contracts"):
 - (i) any Contract relating to any Indebtedness of more than \$500,000;
 - (ii) any Contract under which any of the Company or its Subsidiaries has made or is obligated to make, directly or indirectly, any advance, loan, extension of credit or capital contribution to, or other investment in, any Person, other than in the Ordinary Course of Business;
 - (iii) any Contract that requires the Company or Subsidiary of the Company to purchase its total requirements of any product or service from a third party or that contains "take or pay" provisions;
 - (iv) any Contract that relates to the acquisition or disposition of any business or a material amount of stock or assets of any other Person (whether by merger, sale of stock, sale of assets or otherwise) that, as of the date of this Agreement has not been consummated, except for any such acquisition or disposition not involving any party other than the Company and its Subsidiaries;
 - (v) any Contract (other than a Client Contract) with a Governmental Authority;
 - (vi) any Contract prohibiting or restricting the ability of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to conduct its respective business in any geographical area, to solicit Clients or to compete with any Person;
 - (vii) any Contract that provides for earn-outs or other similar contingent obligations to be paid by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries after November 30, 2009 that could reasonably be expected to exceed \$500,000 in the aggregate under such Contract;
 - (viii) any Contract for the purchase by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of materials, supplies, products or services, involving annual payments in excess of \$500,000 under such Contract;
 - (ix) any joint venture, strategic alliance, exclusive distribution, partnership or similar Contract involving a sharing of profits or expenses or payments based on revenues, profits or assets under management of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries;

- (x) any Contract pursuant to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries grants or suffers the imposition of a Lien, other than a Permitted Lien, on any of its capital stock or any of its material assets, tangible or intangible;
 - (xi) any Contract for finder or solicitation services with a third-party solicitor of Clients or potential Clients of the GIS Business; and
 - (xii) any other Contract (other than with a Client) involving aggregate annual consideration in excess of \$500,000.
- (b) Each Material Contract is as of the date of this Agreement valid, binding and in full force and effect, and enforceable against each of the Company or its Subsidiaries and, to the Knowledge of Seller, each other party thereto, in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by (i) the effect of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, receivership, conservatorship, arrangement, moratorium or other laws affecting or relating to the rights of creditors generally, or (ii) the rules governing the availability of specific performance, injunctive relief or other equitable remedies and general principles of equity, regardless of whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries has duly performed in all material respects all of its obligations in connection with such Material Contract to the extent that such obligations have accrued. There are no existing material defaults (or circumstances, occurrences, events or acts that, with the giving of notice or lapse of time or both would become defaults) of the Company or its Subsidiaries or, to the Knowledge of Seller, any other party thereto, under any Material Contract.
- (c) Seller has provided Buyer with or made available to Buyer complete and correct copies of all (i) Principal Client Contracts and (ii) other Material Contracts (other than Client Contracts which are not Principal Client Contracts).
- Section 2.7 No Broker. Except for Citigroup Global Markets, Inc. and Morgan Stanley & Co., Incorporated, all the fees and expenses which shall be borne entirely by Seller, neither Seller, Company, nor any Subsidiary of the Company has employed any broker or finder or incurred any liability for any broker's fees, commissions or finder's fees in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 2.8 Legal Proceedings.

- (a) There are no legal, administrative, arbitral or other proceedings, claims, suits, actions or governmental or regulatory investigations or inquiries of any nature (collectively, "**Proceedings**") that are pending or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened against or relating to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or affecting any of the material properties or assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; and there are no Proceedings that are pending or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened against or relating to Seller or Intermediate Holdco that would challenge or seek to prevent or enjoin the transactions contemplated hereby. Nothing in this Section 2.8(a) shall apply to matters relating to Taxes, which shall be governed by Section 2.11.
- (b) There are no outstanding Governmental Orders and no material unsatisfied judgments, penalties or awards against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries is in compliance with

the terms of each Governmental Order set forth in Section 2.8(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule. Nothing in this Section 2.8(b) shall apply to matters relating to Taxes, which shall be governed by Section 2.11.

Section 2.9 Compliance with Applicable Law; Permits.

- (a) Since January 1, 2008, each of the Company and its Subsidiaries has been in compliance with Applicable Law. Since January 1, 2008, each of the Company and its Subsidiaries has been in possession of all material Permits required under Applicable Law to own, operate and use its properties and assets to conduct the GIS Business in all material respects in the manner conducted at all such relevant times, and since January 1, 2008, each of the Company and its Subsidiaries has been in material compliance with all such Permits, and all such material Permits are currently in full force and effect. There are no Proceedings pending or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened, that could reasonably be expected to result, nor will entering into the transactions contemplated hereby reasonably be expected to result, in the revocation, cancellation or suspension, or any adverse modification, of a material Permit applicable to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. Since January 1, 2008, none of Seller, Intermediate Holdco, the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company has received notice of a violation of any Applicable Law by the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company. It is agreed and understood that this Section 2.9 shall not apply to matters related to Taxes, which shall be governed by Section 2.11.
- (b) Section 2.9(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists, by Company or Subsidiary of the Company, all the jurisdictions with respect to which such Company or Subsidiary have filed or are required to file any material qualifications licenses, filings or other material Permits to own, operate and use its properties and assets and to conduct the GIS Business.
- (c) Except as listed in Section 2.9(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, no exemptive orders, "no-action" letters or similar exemptions or regulatory relief have been obtained, nor are any requests pending therefor, by or with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that are material to the operation of the GIS Business.
- (d) Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries has (as applicable and in each case consistent with Applicable Law) adopted and implemented: (i) a formal code of ethics; (ii) a written policy on insider trading; and (iii) written policies regarding privacy and the confidentiality of Client information. Except as listed in Section 2.9(d) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, since January 1, 2008, there have been no material violations of such policies and procedures.
- (e) To the Knowledge of Seller, there is no reason to believe that the Company or any of its Subsidiaries will be required by any Governmental Authority to maintain regulatory capital following the Closing Date in an amount greater than the amount thereof on and as of the Closing Date, after giving effect to the transactions contemplated by Section 4.14 hereof

Section 2.10 Insurance. Each material insurance policy covering the Company and its Subsidiaries or any of its assets, properties or employees is in full force and effect, all premiums due and payable thereon have been paid and Seller has not received written notice from any insurer or agent of any intent to cancel any such insurance policy. Seller has complied in all material respects with the terms and provisions of such insurance policies to the extent affecting the Company and its Subsidiaries. There is no material claim by Seller pending under any of such policies with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries as to which coverage has been denied or disputed by the underwriters of such policies.

Section 2.11 Taxes.

- (a) All material Tax Returns of the Company and its Subsidiaries that are required to be filed have been timely filed (taking into account extensions) and all such Tax Returns are true, correct and complete in all material respects.
 - (b) The Company and its Subsidiaries have timely paid all material Taxes due and owing (whether or not shown to be due on such Tax Returns).
- (c) The Company and its Subsidiaries have withheld and paid over to the proper Taxing Authority (or are holding for payment) all material Taxes required to be withheld from amounts owing to any employee, independent contractor, creditor, Client, shareholder or other party, and complied in all material respects with all information reporting and backup withholding provisions of Applicable Law, including the collection, review and retention of any required withholding certificates or comparable documents and any notice received pursuant to Section 3406(a)(1)(B) or (C) of the Code.
 - (d) There are no Liens for Taxes upon the assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries except for Permitted Liens.
- (e) To the Knowledge of Seller, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has been (i) a member of any affiliated, consolidated, combined or unitary group (other than a group of which Seller or the Company is or was the common parent) or (ii) a party to any tax sharing or indemnification agreement.
 - (f) With respect to Albridge Solutions only:
 - (i) no claim has been made by any Taxing Authority where Albridge Solutions does not file Tax Returns that it is, or may be, subject to a material amount of Tax by that jurisdiction;
 - (ii) no extensions or waivers of statutes of limitations have been given or requested with respect to any Taxes of Albridge Solutions;
 - (iii) no audit, examination, review or Tax Proceeding with respect to any Taxes or Tax Return of Albridge Solutions is pending and no Tax Authority has notified Seller or any of its Affiliates that it intends to investigate any Tax Return or Tax matter of Albridge Solutions;

- (iv) the amount of liability for unpaid Taxes of Albridge Solutions for all periods ending on or before the date of the Unaudited Company Balance Sheet does not, in the aggregate, exceed the amount of accruals for Taxes (excluding reserves for deferred Taxes) reflected on the Unaudited Company Balance Sheet; and
- (v) the amount of liability for unpaid Taxes of Albridge Solutions all periods following the date of the Unaudited Company Balance Sheet shall not, in the aggregate, exceed the amount of accruals for Taxes (excluding reserves for deferred Taxes) as adjusted for the passage of time in accordance with the past custom and practice of such entity (and which accruals shall not exceed comparable amounts incurred in similar periods in prior years).
- (g) No private letter rulings, technical advice memoranda or similar agreement or rulings have been requested, entered into or issued by any Taxing Authority with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.
- (h) None of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has agreed to make, nor is it required to make, any adjustment under Sections 481(a) or 263A of the Code or any comparable provision of state, local or foreign Tax laws by reason of a change in accounting method or otherwise. None of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has taken any action that could defer a liability for Taxes of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries from any Pre-Closing Period to any Post-Closing Period.
- (i) None of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has been a "distributing corporation" or a "controlled corporation" in connection with a distribution described in Section 355 of the Code.
- (j) None of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is or has been, a party to, or a promoter of, a "reportable transaction" within the meaning of Section 6707A(c)(1) of the Code and Treasury Regulations Section 1.6011-4(b).

Section 2.12 Employees; Employee Benefit Plans; ERISA.

- (a) Section 2.12(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists each Company Plan in the United States, each material Company Plan outside the United States and each material Seller Plan, in each case, other than the individual employment agreements for any employee, officer or director of the Company or its Subsidiaries employed outside the United States ("Non-U.S. Employment Agreements").
- (b) With respect to each Company Plan in the United States, each material Company Plan outside the United States and each material Seller Plan, in each case, other than the Non-U.S. Employment Agreements, the Company has delivered or made available to Buyer a true, correct and complete copy of each writing constituting a part of such Company Plan and Seller Plan. With respect to each material Company Plan, the Company has delivered or made available to Buyer all plan documents and amendments thereto, including any related trust, insurance contract or other funding source or arrangement, the most recent Form 5500 and accompanying schedules, if any, the current summary plan description and any material modifications thereto, if any, and the most recent determination letter from the IRS, if any. With respect to the Non-U.S. Employment Agreements, the Company has delivered or made available to Buyer complete copies of each different form of such agreements.

- (c) With respect to each Company Plan that is intended to be a "qualified plan" within the meaning of Section 401(a) of the Code (**Qualified Plans**"), the IRS has issued a favorable determination letter that has not been revoked, or the remedial amendment period under Section 401(b) of the Code and IRS Revenue Procedure 2005-66 has not expired, and to the Knowledge of Seller no events or circumstances exist that would reasonably be expected to result in the disqualification of any such Qualified Plan or the failure of any such Qualified Plan to qualify. Each Company Plan in Ireland is approved under the Taxes Consolidation Act of 1997 and to the Knowledge of Seller no event has occurred or circumstances exist that would reasonably be expected to result in revocation of such approval. No Company Plan is subject to Title IV of ERISA or Section 302 of ERISA or Section 412 or 4971 of the Code.
- (d) All contributions required to be made under each Company Plan have been made in accordance with the terms of the Company Plan and Applicable Law and each Company Plan has been administered in all material respects in accordance with its terms and Applicable Law, in each case, except for any failures which would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a material liability of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. Neither the Company nor any entity, trade or business that is a member of a group described in Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code or Section 4001(b)(1) of ERISA that includes the Company, or that is a member of the same "controlled group" as the Company pursuant to Section 4001(a)(14) of ERISA has, at any time during the last six years, contributed to or been obligated to contribute to any multiemployer plan or a plan that has two or more contributing sponsors at least two of whom are not under common control, within the meaning of Section 4063 of ERISA.
- (e) Except for liabilities which would not reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to result in any material liability of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, with respect to any Company Plan, there does not now exist, nor, to the Knowledge of Seller, do any circumstances exist that would reasonably be expected to result in any Controlled Group Liability that would be a liability of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries following the Closing Date, other than liabilities relating to funding obligations for a Qualified Plan that are not yet due and liabilities that arise solely out of, or relate solely to, the Company Plans.
- (f) Neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will (either alone or in conjunction with any other event) result in, or cause the accelerated vesting, funding or delivery of, any payment or benefit to any employee, officer or director of the Company or its Subsidiaries under a Company Plan, or result in any limitation on the right of the Company or its Subsidiaries to amend, merge or terminate any Company Plan or related trust.
- (g) There are no pending Proceedings (other than claims for benefits in the ordinary course) with respect to which written notice has been given to the Company or its Subsidiaries against the Company Plans, which would reasonably be expected to result in any material liability of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. Neither the Company nor any of its

Subsidiaries has engaged in any "prohibited transaction" (as defined in Section 4975 of the Code or Section 406 of ERISA), which would reasonably be expected to subject any of the Company Plans or their related trusts, or the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, to any material Tax or penalty imposed under Section 4975 of the Code or Section 502 of ERISA.

(h) The Company has, except to the extent limited by Applicable Law (including any data privacy laws), delivered or made available to Buyer a true and complete list of the names, corporate and functional titles, hire dates, incentive compensation, profit sharing and bonuses paid in 2008 and 2009, full or part-time status, status as exempt or non-exempt, annual salaries or hourly rates, and salary grade of all employees of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of the date hereof, and has identified each such employee currently on a military leave of absence or not actively employed on account of disability. As relates to the Company and its Subsidiaries, there is not presently pending or existing, and to Seller's Knowledge there is not threatened, (i) any strike, slowdown, picketing or work stoppage, or (ii) any application for certification of a collective bargaining agent. With respect to the Company and its Subsidiaries, (A) no labor organization or group of employees of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has made a pending demand for recognition or certification, and there are and have been no representation or certification proceedings or petitions seeking a representation proceeding or any other form of conciliation involving a trade union, with the National Labor Relations Board or any other labor relations tribunal or authority, nor have any such demands, proceedings or petitions been brought or filed or threatened to be brought or filed within the past five years, and (B) to Seller's Knowledge, there are no organizing activities, strikes, work stoppages, slowdowns, lockouts or grievances, or other material labor disputes against or involving the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is, or has in the past three years been, party to any union, collective bargaining agreements or other similar labor agreements or understandings covering Company Employees employed in the United States or otherwise, and none of the Company Employees employed in the United States or otherwise is covered by any union, collective bargaining or other similar labor agreements or understanding with a labor union or labor organization. Except for compliance failures which would not reasonably be expected to be, individually or in the aggregate, material, (i) all Company Employees have proper work authorizations and are properly classified as exempt or non-exempt (or similar classification in applicable foreign jurisdictions), where applicable, (ii) each Company Employee has satisfied any required pre-employment screening requirements, including drug testing, background checks and finger printing examination and record keeping requirements that were in effect at the time of the hiring of such Company Employee and (iii) each of the Company and its Subsidiaries is in compliance with all Applicable Laws relating to employment and employment practices, occupational safety and health standards, terms and conditions of employment, wages and hours and affirmative action and neither the Company nor any Subsidiary of the Company is or has engaged in any unfair labor practice with respect to any Company Employee.

(i) Except as required by Code Section 4980B regarding COBRA continuation coverage or by other Applicable Law, no Company Plan provides life, health, medical or other welfare benefits to former Company Employees, spouses, dependents or beneficiaries thereof and neither the Company nor any Subsidiary of the Company has any current or projected liability to provide such benefits beyond the employee's retirement or termination of employment with the Company.

Section 2.13 Intellectual Property; Software.

- (a) The Company and its Subsidiaries (i) have all right, title and interest in and to all Company Intellectual Property free and clear of all Liens and (ii) have the right and license or Client consent, as applicable, to possess or access and use all Third-Party Software and Market Data and hold such rights and licenses free and clear of all Liens. The Company Intellectual Property and the Third-Party Intellectual Property constitute all of the Intellectual Property that is used or held for use in the conduct of the GIS Business in the manner and to the full extent as the GIS Business is conducted on the date hereof and, to the extent that the GIS Business is conducted in the same manner after the Closing as it is on the date hereof, as the GIS Business will be conducted immediately after the Closing. Consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will not result in an impairment of the rights of any of the Company or its Subsidiaries under, or in any increase of any royalty, revenue share, license fees or the payment of any other fee with respect to, any Material Third-Party Intellectual Property Agreement. All Third-Party Software and Market Data is licensed directly by the owner thereof to the Company or a Subsidiary.
- (b) None of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is, and none of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries will be as a result of the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, in violation of any Material Third-Party Intellectual Property Agreement. No written or, to the Knowledge of Seller, oral claims or allegations with respect to misappropriation or infringement by any Company Intellectual Property have been made or are currently pending against any of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the Knowledge of Seller, are pending against any other Person or threatened by any Person. To the Knowledge of Seller, no third party is infringing or misappropriating any Company Intellectual Property.
- (c) The Company and its Subsidiaries have taken reasonable steps to protect and preserve the proprietary nature and/or confidentiality of all Company Intellectual Property, including all material trade secrets and know-how owned by the Company and its Subsidiaries or used in relation to the GIS Business. Source Code for Company Software and any Source Code for any Third-Party Software in the possession or control of any of the Company and any of its Subsidiaries is a material trade secret of such Person, as the case may be, or the third-party owner thereof (as applicable), and has not been disclosed by any of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or any of such Person's Representatives to any Person other than pursuant to a duly executed confidentiality agreement and, in the case of Third-Party Software, permissibly and in accordance with the applicable Contract.
- (d) No portion of the Company Software or any other Company Intellectual Property is subject to a license having terms that obligate the Company or any other Person (x) to provide or disclose the Source Code for the Company Software or any other Company Intellectual Property to the public or (y) to dedicate the Company Software or any other Company Intellectual Property, or any portion thereof, to the public domain.
- (e) Section 2.13(e) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a true, correct and complete list of the Company Software. The Company and its Subsidiaries have the right, power and authority to sell, transfer, assign, convey and license the Company Software without liability to, or any requirement of, consent from, or obligation to pay royalties to, any other Person.

- (f) Section 2.13(f) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a true, correct, complete and accurate list of all Third-Party Software and Market Data which is licensed under any Material Third-Party Intellectual Property Agreement (other than commonly available "shrink wrap" Software copyrighted by third parties, which is not material to the GIS Business) that is used by any of the Company and its Subsidiaries, or held for use by any of the Company and its Subsidiaries. The Third-Party Software and Market Data (including any commonly available "shrink wrap" Software copyrighted by third parties) is used pursuant to an agreement or license and each such agreement or license is valid and enforceable and in full force and effect and none of the Company or its Subsidiaries, or any licensor is in default under or in breach of any such license or agreement (nor has any event occurred which would, with passage of time, notice, or both, constitute a breach or default). The Company and its Subsidiaries monitor the use of Third-Party Software and Market Data for compliance with all applicable licenses and restrictions on use with respect thereto and the Company and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with all such restrictions.
- (g) All Company Software have the features and functions described or referenced in and performs in accordance with the documentation and other written material used in connection with such Company Software and are in machine readable form. The Company Software and, to the Knowledge of Seller, the Third-Party Software are free of material defects in features, functions, performance and operations. The Company Software and, to the Knowledge of Seller, the Third-Party Software contain no Disabling Devices.
- (h) The Source Code for the Company Software will compile into object code, or otherwise be capable of being installed and operated, and when so installed will have all the features, functions and performance described in the documentation and marketing and promotional materials pertaining to the Company Software and will execute on the computer platforms for which it is designed. Subject to ordinary course updates or enhancements for the benefit of Clients generally, such modifications or customizations to Source Code as may be implemented with respect to a particular Client pursuant to such Client's request, and corresponding updates or revisions to documentation concerning the Company Software, all Source Code and other documentation concerning the Company Software is correct, accurate and sufficiently documented to enable a software developer of reasonable skill to understand, modify, debug, enhance, compile, support and otherwise utilize all aspects of the Company Software, without reference to other sources of information.

Section 2.14 Real Estate; Personal Property.

(a) Section 2.14(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies all real property owned by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (the 'Owned Real Property'). Except as would not reasonably be expected to impair in any material respect the Company or its Subsidiaries' use and enjoyment of the Owned Real Property from and after the Closing, (i) the Company or a Subsidiary of the Company, as the case may be, holds good and marketable title to the Owned Real Property, free and clear of all Liens other than Permitted Liens, (ii) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has, since January 1, 2008, made any title claims, or has

outstanding any title claims, under any policy of title insurance respecting any of the Owned Real Property, (iii) no condemnation or eminent domain proceeding against any of the Owned Real Property is pending or, to the Knowledge of the Seller, threatened, (iv) neither the Company nor any of its Affiliates has, since January 1, 2008, received any written notice from any board of fire underwriters (or other body exercising similar functions) or any insurance company which has issued or refused to issue a policy with respect to any Owned Real Property or Leased Premises requesting performance of any structural or other repairs or alterations to any Owned Real Property or Leased Premises, (v) there are no Persons in possession of any portion of any of the Owned Real Property other than the Company or its Subsidiaries and no Persons other than the Company or its Subsidiaries have the right to use or occupy for any purpose any portion of any of the Owned Real Property and (vi) no Person has any options or rights (including rights of first refusal) to purchase or acquire any ownership interest in any Owned Real Property.

(b) Section 2.14(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies all of the real estate leases, subleases, licenses and other Contracts granting the right to use or occupy real property to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party (the "Leases"). With respect to each such Lease, (i) there exists no material default or condition, or any state of facts or event which with the passage of time or giving of notice would constitute a material default, in the performance by the Company and its Subsidiaries of their respective obligations under any of the Leases or, to the Knowledge of Seller, by any other party to any of the Leases; (ii) none of the Company or any of its Affiliates has received, since January 1, 2008, any written or, to the Knowledge of Seller, oral communication from the landlord or lessor under any of the Leases claiming that the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is in material breach of its obligations under the respective Leases; (iii) all construction and other allowances to be paid by the landlord to the tenant under each Lease has been, or is reasonably expected to be, paid in full, and (iv) all buildings and all fixtures, equipment and other real or tangible property and assets held under leases or subleases by the Company or its applicable Subsidiary are in all material respects held under valid leases or subleases, free and clear of all Liens (other than any Permitted Liens). Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries is in sole possession of the Leased Premises and none of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has assigned, sublet, mortgaged or otherwise conveyed all or any portion of its respective interest in any of the Leases or Leased Premises; and, with respect to the sublease(s) set forth on Section 2.14(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, (A) there exists no material default or condition, or any state of facts or event which with the passage of time or giving of notice would constitute a material default. in the performance by the Company or any of its Affiliates ha

(c) Section 2.14(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies all environmental audits or assessments relating to any Owned Real Property or Leased Premises which, to the Knowledge of Seller, is in the possession of or under the control of the Company or any of its Affiliates. Seller has made available to Buyer a complete and correct copy of each of such environmental audits or assessments.

- (d) The buildings, plants, structures, furniture, fixtures, machinery, equipment, vehicles and other items of tangible personal property currently owned or leased by each of the Company and its Subsidiaries are structurally sound, are in all material respects in good operating condition and repair, and are adequate in all material respects for the uses to which they are being put, and none of such buildings, plants, structures, furniture, fixtures, machinery, equipment, vehicles and other items of tangible personal property is in need of maintenance or repairs except for ordinary, routine maintenance and repairs that are not material in nature or cost. The Company and its Subsidiaries have good and marketable title to all of its personal property, free and clear of all Liens except Permitted Liens.
- (e) Except with respect to Intellectual Property, which is the subject of the representations and warranties set forth in Section 2.13, the assets currently owned, leased or licensed by the Company and its Subsidiaries together with the assets owned by Seller and its Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries) which support the services to be provided to the Company and its Subsidiaries pursuant to the Transition Services Agreement comprise all of the rights, property and assets required for the current conduct of the GIS Business.

Section 2.15 Intercompany Arrangements.

- (a) Section 2.15(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies all agreements or material arrangements between the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company, on the one hand, and Seller or any of its Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries), on the other hand.
- (b) Neither Seller nor any of its Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries) owns, leases or licenses any material property or asset used in the conduct of the business of Company and its Subsidiaries except in connection with the provision of services under the agreements or arrangements identified on Section 2.15(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule.
- Section 2.16 Filing Documents. None of the information regarding the Company or any of its Affiliates supplied or to be supplied by or on behalf of the Company or the Seller on or prior to the Closing Date for inclusion in any documents to be filed with any Governmental Authority in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will, at the respective times such documents are filed with any Governmental Authority, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.
- Section 2.17 <u>Absence of Certain Changes</u>. Since November 30, 2009, the Company and its Subsidiaries have conducted the GIS Business in the Ordinary Course of Business, and there has not been, with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, any:
 - (a) event, occurrence or development that has had, or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect;

- (b) material damage, destruction or loss (whether or not covered by insurance) to its property; or
- (c) action or omission prior to the date of this Agreement that, if taken after the date of this Agreement and on or prior to the Closing Date, would violate Section 4.1(b) hereof.

Section 2.18 Books and Records; Standards.

- (a) The Books and Records are true, accurate and complete in all material respects. The Books and Records have been kept in all material respects in compliance with the customary practice of the Company and its Subsidiaries and Applicable Law.
- (b) The Company and its Subsidiaries maintain a system of internal accounting controls, policies and procedures sufficient to make it reasonable to expect that (i) transactions are executed in accordance with its management's general or specific authorizations; (ii) transactions are recorded in conformity with any applicable accounting principles and in such a manner as to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with any applicable accounting principles and any other criteria applicable to such statements and to maintain accountability for assets; (iii) the recorded accountability for assets is compared with existing assets at reasonable intervals and appropriate action is taken with respect to any differences; and (iv) the Books and Records include such transactions.
- (c) To the extent permitted under Applicable Law, Seller has made available to Buyer prior to the date hereof true, accurate and complete copies of all internal and external audit control recommendations and exception items relating to the Company and its Subsidiaries made on or after January 1, 2008, and the responses of such Persons thereto.
 - (d) At the Closing, all of the Books and Records will be in the possession of the Company and its Subsidiaries.

Section 2.19 Principal Clients; Client Contracts.

- (a) Section 2.19(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists, as of the date of the Unaudited Company Balance Sheet, each Client which is one of the 25 largest Clients of the Company and its Subsidiaries or one of the five (5) largest Clients of a GIS Line of Business, in either case in terms of revenues derived (including net interest income) for the 11 month period ended the date of the Unaudited Company Balance Sheet (the "**Principal Clients**"). Section 2.19(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists, for each Principal Client:
 - (i) the Principal Client's name;
 - (ii) each Contract between the Company or a Subsidiary, on the one hand, and such Principal Client, on the other hand, having as its subject matter a GIS Line of Business with respect to which such Principal Client is one of the five (5) largest Clients of such GIS Line of Business (the "Principal Client Contract(s)");

- (iii) the revenues (including net interest income) derived in respect of such Principal Client by the GIS Business for which such Principal Client is one of the five (5) largest Clients during such period broken down by GIS Line of Business;
- (iv) to the Knowledge of Seller, any outstanding material written complaint involving the provision of services by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to such Principal Client; and
 - (v) the identity of the sponsor of any Principal Client that is a registered mutual fund, hedge fund or other collective investment vehicle.
- (b) Except as set forth herein and in the Principal Client Contracts delivered to Buyer hereunder, there have not been any material modifications (oral or written) of the terms of any Principal Client Contract including fee schedules related thereto.
- (c) No Principal Client Contract contains any provision to cap, rebate, or reduce fees or expenses (other than to the extent expressly set forth in a fee schedule to such Principal Client Contract) or to reimburse any such fees of, or to reduce or rebate a performance allocation, or to provide any preferential or "most favored client" treatment to, any Client. None of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has received as of the date hereof any written notice that (A) any party to a Principal Client Contract intends to cancel or terminate such Principal Client Contract, or (B) any party to a Principal Client Contract intends to issue an RFP or otherwise solicit bids for the provision of services provided under any such Principal Client Contract.
- (d) The Company or its relevant Subsidiary is eligible and qualified to act under each Client Contract and is not prohibited under Applicable Law from performing its duties and obligations under any Client Contract.

Section 2.20 Environmental Matters. Except for matters that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect: (a) None of the facilities or the operations thereof of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries violates any Environmental Law and no condition or event has occurred which, with notice or passage of time or both would constitute a violation of an Environmental Law; (b) each of the Company and its Subsidiaries is in possession of all Permits required under applicable Environmental Law for the conduct of its operations, and each of the Company and its Subsidiaries is in compliance with such Permits; (c) none of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has stored or used any Hazardous Materials on or at any of its facilities except for inventories of chemicals which are used in the Ordinary Course of Business; (d) none of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has received, since January 1, 2008, any notice from any Person (including any Governmental Authority) that the facilities or the operations thereof of the Company and its Subsidiaries is in violation of any Environmental Law or that it is responsible (or potentially responsible) for the cleanup of any Hazardous Materials at, on or beneath the property of the Company or such Subsidiary, or at, on or beneath any land adjacent thereto or in connection with any waste or contamination site; (e) none of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is the subject of any Proceedings involving potential liability with respect to violations of Environmental Law; (f) none of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has buried,

dumped, disposed, spilled or released, or arranged for another Person to do so, any Hazardous Materials in violation of Environmental Law; (g) to the Knowledge of Seller, there are no underground storage tanks beneath any of the Owned Real Property or Leased Premises; (h) to the Knowledge of Seller, no Owned Real Property or Leased Premises contains asbestos, asbestos-containing materials, PCBs or urea foam insulation; (i) no environmental remediation, clean up, or abatement with respect to Hazardous Materials is currently taking place, or, to the Knowledge of Seller, has taken place, at any of the Owned Real Property or Leased Premises; and (j) the Company and each of its Subsidiaries has timely filed, since January 1, 2008, all reports required to be filed under applicable Environmental Law with respect to its property.

Section 2.21 <u>Confidentiality Regarding the Business</u>. The Company and its Subsidiaries have taken reasonable steps to preserve the confidential nature of material confidential information with respect to the GIS Business.

Section 2.22 No Convictions, Sanctions or Other Violations. None of the Company and its Subsidiaries nor, to the Knowledge of Seller, any "person associated with an investment adviser" (as defined in the Advisers Act) is ineligible pursuant to Section 203 of the Advisers Act to serve as an investment adviser or as a person associated with an investment adviser, or pursuant to Rule 206(4)-3 under the Advisers Act to serve as a solicitor, and has not been the subject of any legal or disciplinary event that must be disclosed to Clients pursuant to Rule 206(4)-4 promulgated under the Advisers Act. None of the Company and its Subsidiaries is precluded from acting as a fiduciary by operation of Section 411 of ERISA and Seller has no Knowledge of any basis for the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective Representatives becoming subject to disqualification from serving in any capacity described in Section 411(a) of ERISA by virtue of Section 411 of ERISA. None of the Company and its Subsidiaries nor any "person associated with the adviser" as contemplated above is otherwise ineligible under any other Applicable Law from providing services with respect to the GIS Business. There is no Proceeding pending or, to the Knowledge of Seller, threatened, that could reasonably be expected to result in the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the Knowledge of Seller, any Affiliate of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (or any "person associated with an investment adviser" as contemplated above) becoming ineligible to serve in such positions or capacity or requiring disclosure to Clients of the GIS Business, or, as applicable, shareholders or interest holders of such Clients.

Section 2.23 Officer and Director Positions. No employee of the Company or any of its Affiliates acts as a director, officer or employee of any Client.

Section 2.24 No Improper Gifts or Benefits. None of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has, directly or indirectly, given or agreed to give (or authorized any Representative to give or agree to give), and, to the Knowledge of Seller, no Representative of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has given or agreed to give, any gift or similar benefit to any Client, Governmental Authority or other Person who is or may be in a position to help or hinder the GIS Business which (a) violated, or was for the purposes of concealing a violation of, Applicable Law, or (b) subjected or could reasonably be expected to subject the Company or any such Subsidiary or Representative to any disqualification, damage, penalty or other liability in any Proceeding.

Section 2.25 <u>Limitations on Representations and Warranties</u>. Except for the representations and warranties of Seller specifically set forth in the Transaction Documents, neither Seller nor any of its Affiliates or Representatives, nor any other Person, makes or shall be deemed to make any representation or warranty to Buyer, express or implied, at law or in equity, with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and Seller hereby disclaims any such representation or warranty whether by Seller or any of its Affiliates or Representatives or any other Person.

ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER

Except as set forth in the correspondingly numbered section of the Buyer Disclosure Schedule (provided that disclosure in any section of such Buyer Disclosure Schedule shall apply to any other section to the extent that it is reasonably apparent on the face of such disclosure that such disclosure is relevant to such other section of this Agreement), Buyer hereby represents and warrants to Seller as follows:

Section 3.1 <u>Organization and Related Matters</u>. Buyer is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of Delaware. Buyer has the corporate power and authority to own or lease all of its properties and assets and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted, and is duly licensed or qualified to do business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties and assets owned or leased by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified would not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.2 Authority; No Violation.

(a) Buyer has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents and to consummate or cause to be consummated the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Transaction Documents and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly and validly approved by the Board of Directors of Buyer. No other corporate proceedings (including any approvals of Buyer's stockholders) on the part of Buyer are necessary to approve this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents and to consummate or cause to be consummated the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by Buyer and assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by Seller, this Agreement constitutes, and, when executed and delivered by Buyer in accordance with this Agreement and assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery thereof by Seller, the other Transaction Documents will constitute, the valid and binding obligations of Buyer, enforceable against Buyer in accordance with their respective terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by (i) the effect of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, receivership, conservatorship, arrangement, moratorium or other laws affecting or relating to the rights of creditors generally, or (ii) the rules governing the availability of specific performance, injunctive relief or other equitable remedies and general principles of equity, regardless of whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law.

(b) Neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents by Buyer, nor the consummation by Buyer of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, nor compliance by Buyer with any of the terms or provisions hereof or thereof, will (i) violate any provision of the certificate of incorporation or bylaws of Buyer or (ii) assuming that the consents, waivers, approvals and notices referred to in Section 3.3 are duly obtained or given, (x) violate any statute, code, ordinance, rule, regulation, judgment, order, writ, decree or injunction applicable to Buyer or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets or (y) violate, conflict with, result in a breach of any provision of or the loss of any benefit under, constitute a default (or an event which, with notice or lapse of time, or both, would constitute a default) under, result in the termination of or a right of termination or cancellation under or in any payment conditioned, in whole or in part, on consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, accelerate the performance required by or rights or obligations under, or result in the creation of any Lien upon any of the respective properties or assets of Buyer or any of its Subsidiaries under, any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any Contract to which Buyer or any of its Subsidiaries is a party, or by which they or any of their respective properties, assets or business activities may be bound, except (in the case of clause (ii)(y) above) for such violations, conflicts, breaches, defaults or the loss of benefits which, either individually or in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to result in a Buyer Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.3 Consents and Approvals. Except for (a) such consents, waivers, approvals and notices as are set forth in Section 3.3 of the Buyer Disclosure Schedule, (b) compliance with any applicable requirements under the HSR Act, (c) filings and exemptions required to be made with or obtained from the FINRA, and (d) such consents, waivers, approvals and notices that may be required solely by reason of the participation of Seller, Intermediate Holdco, the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company (as opposed to any other third party) in the transactions contemplated hereby, Buyer is not required to obtain any material consents, waivers or approvals of, give notices to, or make any material filings, declarations or registrations with any Governmental Authority or any other Person in connection with (i) the execution and delivery by Buyer of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents or (ii) the consummation by Buyer of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.

Section 3.4 <u>Legal Proceedings</u>. There are no Proceedings that are pending or, to the Knowledge of Buyer, threatened against or relating to Buyer or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective properties, assets or businesses that could reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect. There is no injunction, order, judgment, decree, or regulatory restriction imposed upon Buyer or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties, assets or business that would reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.5 No Broker. Except for The Goldman Sachs Group, Inc., no Person has acted, directly or indirectly, as a broker, finder or financial advisor for Buyer or its Subsidiaries in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, other than any broker, finder or financial advisor the fees and expenses of which are due only from Buyer.

Section 3.6 Filing Documents. None of the information regarding Buyer or any of its Subsidiaries supplied or to be supplied by or on behalf of Buyer on or prior

to

the Closing Date for inclusion in any documents to be filed with any Governmental Authority in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby will, at the respective times such documents are filed with any Governmental Authority, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

Section 3.7 <u>Financial Wherewithal</u>. Buyer will have as of the Closing sufficient cash available to pay the Purchase Price to Seller on the terms and conditions contained herein, and there will be no restriction on the use of such cash for such purpose. As of the date of this Agreement, Buyer has no reason to believe that it will be unable to obtain any funds required to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.

Section 3.8 Compliance with Applicable Law. Each of the Buyer and its Subsidiaries is in compliance with all applicable laws, regulations, orders, judgments and decrees, except for such failures to comply that would not reasonable be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect. Buyer and its Subsidiaries hold, own or possess all Permits necessary for the lawful ownership, operation and use of the properties and assets and the conduct of the businesses of Buyer and its Subsidiaries as currently conducted, except for such Permits which the failure to hold, own or possess would not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect. Buyer and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with their respective obligations under such Permits, with such exceptions as would not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect. Except for matters that would not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect, to the knowledge of Buyer, since January 1, 2008, none of such Permits has been challenged or revoked and no statement of intention to challenge, revoke or fail to renew any such Permit has been received in writing by Buyer or any Subsidiary.

Section 3.9 <u>Agreements with Regulatory Agencies</u>. Neither Buyer nor any of its Subsidiaries is subject to any cease-and-desist or other order or enforcement action issued by, or is a party to any written agreement, consent agreement or memorandum of understanding with, or is a party to any commitment letter or similar undertaking to, or is subject to any order or directive that would, individually or in the aggregate, have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.10 Securities Law Exemption. Buyer's acquisition of the Company Common Stock is exempt from registration under Securities Laws.

Section 3.11 <u>Limitations on Representations and Warranties</u>. Except for the representations and warranties of Buyer specifically set forth in the Transaction Documents, neither Buyer nor any of its Affiliates or Representatives, nor any other Person, makes or shall be deemed to make any representation or warranty to Seller, express or implied, at law or in equity, with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and Buyer hereby disclaims any such representation or warranty whether by Buyer or any of its Affiliates or Representatives or any other Person.

ARTICLE IV COVENANTS

Section 4.1 Conduct of Business by the Company.

- (a) During the period from the date of this Agreement and continuing through the Closing Date, except as expressly required by this Agreement, or as set forth in Section 4.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, or with the prior written consent of Buyer (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), Seller shall cause the Company and each of its Subsidiaries to, (i) carry on its business in the Ordinary Course of Business; (ii) comply with Applicable Law and (iii) use commercially reasonable efforts to (A) preserve its present business organization and relationships; (B) to keep available the present services of its employees; and (C) preserve intact its business, operations, assets, rights, franchises, goodwill and relations with Clients and others with whom it conducts business.
- (b) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, except as required by this Agreement or as set forth in Section 4.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule or consented to in writing by Buyer (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), the Company shall not, and Seller shall cause the Company and its Subsidiaries to not, directly or indirectly:
 - (i) (A) amend or agree to amend its certificates of incorporation (except pursuant to Section 4.14) or bylaws provided that, effective immediately prior to the Closing, Seller, the Company and the Company's Subsidiaries may take such actions as may be necessary to amend any certificate of incorporation or bylaws of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries such that none of the names of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries contains "PNC" or any other words or mark that is the property of Seller or any of Seller's Subsidiaries not being directly or indirectly transferred to Buyer hereunder, (B) merge with or into or consolidate with, or agree to merge with or into or consolidate with, any other Person, (C) adjust, split, combine or reclassify any capital stock, (D) grant any stock appreciation rights or grant to any individual, corporation or other entity any right to acquire any shares of its capital stock, (E) issue any additional shares of capital stock (except pursuant to Section 4.14), or (F) enter into any agreement, understanding or arrangement with respect to the sale or voting of its capital stock;
 - (ii) except pursuant to Section 4.2(b) of this Agreement and to Section 4.2(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, declare or pay any dividends or distributions on or in respect of any of its capital stock or redeem, purchase or acquire any of its capital stock other than (i) payments of dividends in the Ordinary Course of Business in an aggregate amount not exceeding the net income of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the period from November 30, 2009 to the date of such dividend, determined in accordance with GAAP and (ii) payments of any dividends or distributions to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries by one of the Company's Subsidiaries;

- (iii) make any capital expenditures in excess of \$1,000,000 for an individual or group of related expenditures for a single project;
- (iv) make any material change in such Person's cash management practices and its policies, practices and procedures with respect to collection of Accounts Receivable, establishment of reserves for uncollectible accounts, accrual of Accounts Receivable, prepayment of expenses, payment of trade accounts payable, accrual of other expenses, deferral of revenue and acceptance of customer deposits;
- (v) transfer, assign, sell or otherwise dispose of any of the assets shown or reflected in the Unaudited Company Balance Sheet or cancel any debts or entitlements, in each case other than in the Ordinary Course of Business;
 - (vi) enter into a new line of business or abandon or discontinue any existing line of business;
- (vii) adopt any plan of liquidation or dissolution or file a petition in bankruptcy under any provisions of applicable bankruptcy law or consent to the filing of any bankruptcy petition against it under any similar law;
 - (viii) incur any long-term Indebtedness, or incur any other Indebtedness for borrowed money, or guarantee the Indebtedness of other Persons;
- (ix) sell, transfer, lease, offer to sell, abandon or make any other disposition of any of its assets except in the Ordinary Course of Business, or grant or suffer to exist, or agree to grant or suffer to exist, any Liens on any of its properties or assets (other than any Permitted Lien);
- (x) incur, assume or guarantee, or agree to incur, assume or guarantee, any material liability or obligation (whether or not currently due and payable) relating to its business or any of its assets except in the Ordinary Course of Business;
- (xi) create, renew, amend, terminate or cancel, any Contract, other than in the Ordinary Course of Business; provided that neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries shall enter into any Contract that (A) includes any express non-competition, non-solicitation or exclusive dealing agreement, or any other agreement or obligation which purports to limit or restrict in any respect the ability of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to solicit customers or the manner in which, or the localities in which, all or any portion of the business of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is or would be conducted or (B) (I) if, entered into on or prior to January 1, 2009, would have been reasonably expected to be required to be disclosed on Section 2.19(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule and (II) is on terms that deviate materially and adversely from those applicable to existing Clients of similar size and for services of similar nature and scope;
 - (xii) enter into, or agree to enter into, any Contract or any financial transaction with Seller or any of its Affiliates (other than the Company and its

Subsidiaries) or any of the officers, directors or employees of Seller and its Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries) other than, in the case of Seller, short term arrangements terminable at will and entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business or as otherwise contemplated by this Agreement;

(xiii) (A) enter into, amend in any material respect, or terminate or renew any Company Plan (including any employment agreement) or any arrangement that would be a Company Plan if in effect as of the date hereof; (B) grant to any Company Employee any salary or wage increase or increase in severance or termination pay or material increase in any employee benefit; (C) make any loan to, or enter into any other Contract with any employee other than in the Ordinary Course of Business; or (D) hire any Company Employee (other than employees for non-senior management positions having an annual salary below \$150,000 who are hired in the Ordinary Course of Business, but in any event not beyond a level which would increase the number of non-senior management employees having an annual salary below \$150,000 above 105% of the level thereof in place on November 30, 2009) or terminate any employee (other than non-senior management employees having an annual salary below \$150,000 who are terminated in the Ordinary Course of Business), except, in the case of clauses (A) through (D), to the extent applicable, (w) under or pursuant to the terms of a Plan as in effect from time to time, (x) reasonable and customary increases in base salary and payment of annual bonuses, in each case, in the Ordinary Course of Business, (y) changes that are required by Applicable Law (including Section 409A of the Code) and (z) pursuant to an action that applies uniformly to Company Employees and to similarly situated other employees of Seller and its Affiliates;

(xiv) accelerate the billing or other realizations of fees payable by Clients to the Company or delay the payment of liabilities beyond the Ordinary Course of Business;

(xv) purchase, or enter into any lease of, real property, except any renewals of existing leases (other than a lease with Seller or its Affiliates extending beyond the Closing) in the Ordinary Course of Business and where the relevant period during which the Company or such Subsidiary has the right to renew such lease falls entirely prior to the Closing Date;

(xvi) acquire any business or Person, by merger or consolidation, purchase of substantial assets or equity interests, or by any other manner, in a single transaction or a series of related transactions, or make any investment in any such business or Person (other than a Subsidiary or a business thereof);

(xvii) enter into any new Contract (other than a Client Contract) involving annual payments to the counterparty in excess of \$500,000;

(xviii) transfer, assign or grant any license or sublicense of any material rights under or with respect to any Company Intellectual Property other than pursuant to Client Contracts in the Ordinary Course of Business;

- (xix) settle or compromise any material Proceeding;
- (xx) make any material change in any method of financial accounting or financial accounting practice, except as required by GAAP;
- (xxi) make, change or rescind any Tax election, amend any Tax Return or take any position on any Tax Return, take any action, omit to take any action or enter into any other transaction that would have the effect of materially increasing the Tax liability or materially reducing any Tax asset of Buyer in respect of any Post-Closing Period: or
 - (xxii) authorize, resolve, commit or agree (by Contract or otherwise) to do any of the foregoing.

Section 4.2 Additional Financial Statements; Transfer of Subsidiary Groups; Other Pre-Closing Transfers.

- (a) Seller shall prepare in accordance with GAAP and furnish to Buyer on or before May 31, 2010 the audited consolidated balance sheets of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2009, and the related audited consolidated statements of income, consolidated statements of stockholder's equity and consolidated statements of cash flows of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2009.
- (b) Prior to the Closing, Seller shall, at the request of Buyer, cause PNC Global Investments Servicing (US) Inc. (**GISUS**") and PFPC Trust Company (**'Trust Company**") to distribute the stock, limited partnership interests or membership interests, as applicable, of PFPC Distributors Inc., Albridge Solutions, Coates Analytics LP and Coates Holding LLC (the "**Section 4.2(b) Companies**") to the Company in order that at the Closing Date, the Section 4.2(b) Companies and their Subsidiaries shall not be Subsidiaries of Trust Company; provided, however, that in that event, Seller and Buyer shall, and shall cause their respective Affiliates to, treat the distributions of the stock, limited partnership interests or membership interests, as applicable, of the Section 4.2(b) Companies to the Company as having occurred in the deemed liquidation of GISUS and Trust Company resulting from the Section 338(h)(10) election.
- (c) Seller shall, or shall cause the Company and its Subsidiaries to, transfer or assume the assets, contracts and liabilities set forth in Section 4.2(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule at or before the Closing Date.

Section 4.3 Review of Business.

Between the date of this Agreement and the Closing, Seller shall cause the Company to provide such access to Buyer and its Representatives to all information and data relating to the Company and its Subsidiaries, including the Books and Records of the Company and its Subsidiaries, and such other information, Contracts, documents and properties of or relating to the Company, its Subsidiaries or any of their employees, consultants, operations or personnel as is reasonably requested in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated in connection herewith, subject to compliance with Applicable Law. Such review

shall occur only during normal business hours upon reasonable advance notice by Buyer to Seller and the Company and shall be conducted in a manner that does not unreasonably interfere with the operations of the Company or its Subsidiaries. Subject to the preceding sentence, Seller shall cause the Company to permit Buyer and its Representatives reasonable access to the facilities, employees and consultants of the Company and its Subsidiaries. Notwithstanding the foregoing, neither the Company, Seller nor Intermediate Holdco shall be required to provide access to or to disclose information where such access or disclosure would jeopardize the attorney-client privilege of it or its Affiliates or contravene any law, rule, regulation, order, judgment, decree, fiduciary duty or binding agreement; the parties shall make appropriate substitute disclosure arrangements under circumstances in which the preceding restrictions apply. No investigation pursuant to this Section 4.3 shall alter: any representation or warranty given hereunder by Seller; any of the Company Disclosure Schedules; the conditions to Closing in Article V; the indemnity provisions of Articles VII and VIII; or any covenant or other agreement contained herein. Following the Closing, Buyer shall cause the Company to provide to Seller and Intermediate Holdco, and Seller shall, and shall cause Intermediate Holdco and each of Seller's other Affiliates to, provide to Buyer and the Company, information and data in each such Person's possession relating to the Company and its Subsidiaries to the extent reasonably necessary to enable Seller, Intermediate Holdco or their respective Affiliates, on the one hand, and Buyer, the Company or their respective Affiliates, on the other hand, to respond to any claim or objection made by Buyer or Seller hereunder, to prepare and audit their respective financial statements and Tax Returns, and to secure any information which they may require in connection with the audit of any Tax Return, or in connection with the defense of any litigation to which they are a party or any inquiry or proceeding by a Governmental Authority; provided, however, that to the extent permitted by Applicable Law, Seller and Intermediate Holdco shall be permitted, following the Closing, to retain copies of all information and data, including any records of the Company, reasonably related to any Company Employee or any former employee of the Company. Buyer and Seller shall cause all such information to be preserved after the Closing Date for the same period of time that such party and its Affiliates preserve such information in accordance with their respective record retention policies and Applicable Law. In addition, if reasonably requested by the other party from time to time after the Closing, Buyer will provide Seller with access to the facilities and employees of the Company and Seller will provide Buyer with access to the facilities and employees of Seller (for the purposes st forth above), to the same extent provided by Seller to Buyer prior to the Closing pursuant to the provisions of the first sentence of this paragraph. At the request of either party, the parties shall negotiate in good faith the terms of a mutually satisfactory records retention and services agreement consistent with the foregoing provisions.

Section 4.4 Confidentiality and Announcements.

(a) The parties agree to be bound by and comply with the provisions set forth in the Confidentiality Agreement, the provisions of which are hereby incorporated herein by reference and further agree that the Confidentiality Agreement shall terminate upon the Closing (other than with respect to any non-public information relating to Seller or its Subsidiaries other than the Company and its Subsidiaries). In addition, without limiting the foregoing, from the date hereof through the Closing, Buyer shall keep confidential and not use for its benefit or for the benefit of any other Person (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries), any and all non-public information relating to the Company and its Subsidiaries, including the identity of and the

mandates of Clients; provided, however, that no such Person shall be liable hereunder with respect to any disclosure to the extent such disclosure is pursuant to legal process (including pursuant to the assertion of such party's rights under this Agreement) (by interrogatories, subpoena, civil investigative demand or similar process) or regulatory process or request, provided that in the event of any disclosure pursuant to legal process such Person exercises its commercially reasonable efforts to preserve the confidentiality of the non-public information disclosed, including by cooperating with Seller to obtain an appropriate protective order or other reliable assurance that confidential treatment will be accorded the non-public information required to be disclosed.

- (b) From and after the date of this Agreement, Seller shall keep confidential non-public information in its possession relating to the Company and its Subsidiaries, including the identity of and the mandates of Clients; provided, however, that Seller shall not be liable hereunder with respect to any disclosure to the extent such disclosure is pursuant to legal process (including pursuant to the assertion of Seller's rights under this Agreement) (by interrogatories, subpoena, civil investigative demand or similar process), regulatory process or request, or to the extent such disclosure is reasonably necessary for purposes of compliance by Seller or its Affiliates with tax or regulatory reporting requirements, provided that in the event of any disclosure pursuant to legal process Seller exercises its commercially reasonable efforts to preserve the confidentiality of the non-public information disclosed, including by cooperating with Buyer to obtain an appropriate protective order or other reliable assurance that confidential treatment will be accorded the non-public information required to be disclosed; provided, further, however, that information relating to Seller and its Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries) or any of their respective clients and customers shall not be deemed non-public information relating to the Company and/or its Subsidiaries for purposes of the foregoing restrictions.
- (c) From and after the Closing, Buyer shall keep confidential non-public information in its possession (other than information which was or becomes available to Buyer on a non-confidential basis from a source other than Seller or any of its Affiliates or Representatives) relating to the Seller and its Affiliates other than the Company and its Subsidiaries; provided, however that Buyer shall not be liable hereunder with respect to any disclosure to the extent such disclosure is pursuant to legal process (including pursuant to the assertion of Buyer's rights under this Agreement) (by interrogatories, subpoena, civil investigative demand or similar process) or regulatory process or request, provided that in the event of any disclosure pursuant to legal process Buyer exercises its commercially reasonable efforts to preserve the confidentiality of the non-public information disclosed, including by cooperating with Seller to obtain an appropriate protective order or other reliable assurance that confidential treatment will be accorded the non-public information required to be disclosed.
- (d) Subject to Sections 4.4(a), (b) and (c), prior to the Closing, Seller and Buyer shall consult with each other as to the form, substance and timing of any press release or other public disclosure related to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, and no such press release or other public disclosure shall be made without the consent of the other party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed; provided, however, that either party may make such disclosure to the extent required by Applicable Law, based on advice of counsel, after making reasonable efforts under the circumstances to consult with the other prior to such disclosure.

Section 4.5 Regulatory Matters; Third Party Consents; Conduct of Business by Buyer.

(a) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, each party hereto will use its commercially reasonable best efforts to promptly take, or cause to be taken, all actions, and do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable under this Agreement and Applicable Laws to consummate the Stock Purchase as soon as practicable after the date hereof, including (i) preparing as promptly as practicable all necessary applications, notices, petitions, filings, ruling requests, and other documents and to obtain as promptly as practicable all consents, waivers, licenses, orders, registrations, approvals, permits, rulings, authorizations and clearances necessary or advisable to be obtained from any third party and/or any Governmental Authority in order to consummate the Stock Purchase (collectively, the "Required Approvals") and (ii) as promptly as practicable taking all steps as may be necessary to obtain all such Required Approvals. In furtherance and not in limitation of the foregoing, each party hereto agrees to (A) make an appropriate and complete filing of a Notification and Report Form pursuant to the HSR Act with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby within fifteen (15) Business Days of the date of this Agreement, (B) make other required filings pursuant to other Applicable Law with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby as promptly as practicable, and (C) not extend any waiting period under the HSR Act or enter into any agreement with the FTC or the DOJ or any other Governmental Authority not to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except with the prior written consent of the other party hereto (which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed); provided that without limiting any other obligation under this Agreement, a party, following good faith consultation with the other party hereto, may extend the waiting period for a reasonable period, but in any case not beyond August 1, 2010. Each party shall supply as promptly as practicable

(b) Each of Buyer, on the one hand, and Seller and the Company, on the other hand, shall, in connection with the actions referenced in Section 4.5(a) to obtain all Required Approvals for the transactions contemplated by this Agreement under the HSR Act or any other Applicable Law, (i) cooperate in all respects with each other in connection with any communication, filing or submission and in connection with any investigation or other inquiry, including any proceeding initiated by a private party; (ii) keep the other party and/or its counsel informed of any communication received by such party from, or given by such party to, the FTC, the DOJ or any other U.S. or other Governmental Authority and of any communication received or given in connection with any proceeding by a private party, in each case regarding any of the transactions contemplated hereby; and (iii) permit the other party and/or its counsel to review in advance any submission, filing or communication (and documents submitted therewith) intended to be given by it to, and consult with each other in advance of any meeting or conference with, the FTC, the DOJ or any other Governmental Authority or, in connection with any proceeding by

a private party, with any other person, and to the extent permitted by the FTC, the DOJ or such other Governmental Authority or other person, give the other party and/or its counsel the opportunity to attend and participate in such meetings and conferences. Buyer and Seller may, as each deems advisable and necessary, reasonably designate any competitively sensitive material to be provided to the other under this Section 4.5(b) as "Antitrust Counsel Only Material." Such materials and the information contained therein shall be given only to the outside antitrust counsel of the recipient and will not be disclosed by such outside counsel to employees, officers or directors of the recipient unless express permission is obtained in advance from the source of the materials (Buyer, Seller, or the Company, as the case may be) or its legal counsel.

- (c) In furtherance and not in limitation of the covenants of the parties contained in Sections 4.5(a) and 4.5(b), each of Buyer, Seller and the Company shall use its commercially reasonable best efforts to (i) avoid the entry of, or to have vacated, lifted, reversed or overturned any decree, judgment, injunction or other order, whether temporary, preliminary or permanent, that would restrain, prevent or delay the Closing on or before the Termination Date, including defending through litigation on the merits any claim asserted in any court with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement by the FTC, the DOJ or any other applicable Governmental Authority or any private party; and (ii) avoid or eliminate each and every impediment under any Applicable Law so as to enable the Closing to occur as soon as possible (and in any event no later than the Termination Date), including (x) proposing, negotiating, committing to and effecting, by consent decree, hold separate order, or otherwise, the sale, divestiture or disposition of such businesses, product lines or assets of Buyer, the Company and their respective Subsidiaries, (y) otherwise taking or committing to take actions that after the Closing would limit Buyer's and/or its Subsidiaries' freedom of action with respect to, or its or their ability to operate and/or retain, one or more of the businesses, product lines or assets of the Buyer, the Company and/or their respective Subsidiaries, and (z) agreeing to divest, sell, dispose of, hold separate, or otherwise take or commit to take any action that limits its freedom of action with respect to, or Buyer's Subsidiaries' ability to operate or retain, any of the businesses, product lines or assets of Buyer, the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries; provided, however, that any action contemplated by clauses (x), (y) and (z) is conditioned upon the consummation of the Stock Purchase and that nothing contained in this Agreement shall require Buyer to take any actions specified in this Section 4.5(c
- (d) Seller and Buyer shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain or give, at Buyer's sole expense, all Client, vendor, landlord, supplier and other consents, approvals or notices required for the GIS Business to continue to operate and to provide services to its existing Clients following the Closing in the same manner as, and under no less favorable terms than, before the Closing.
- (e) Without limiting any other obligation under this Agreement, during the period from the date of this Agreement until the Closing Date, Buyer and its Subsidiaries shall not, directly or indirectly, acquire or agree or announce its intention to acquire by merger or consolidation, or by purchasing a substantial equity interest in or a substantial portion of the assets of, or by any other manner, any business or any corporation, partnership, association or

other business organization or division thereof or otherwise acquire or agree to acquire any assets, where Buyer has been advised by a Governmental Authority that consummation of such acquisition would reasonably be expected to prevent the parties from obtaining any approval or authorization required under Regulatory Laws in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, or to prevent or materially delay or impede the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein.

(f) Each of the parties hereto shall cooperate reasonably and in good faith with each other to the extent necessary to enter into the Continuing Relationship Agreement, effective as of the Closing.

Section 4.6 Notification of Certain Matters. Each party to this Agreement shall give prompt notice to the other party hereto, to the extent known by such party, of (a) any event or existence of any condition that has caused or would reasonably be expected to cause any of its representations or warranties contained in this Agreement to be untrue or inaccurate in any material respect at any time after the date of this Agreement, (b) the occurrence of any matter or event that would reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect or a Buyer Material Adverse Effect, (c) any failure on its part to comply with or satisfy, in any material respect, any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it under this Agreement, (d) any notice or other communication from any Person alleging that the consent of such Person is or may be required in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and (e) any Proceeding pending or, to the applicable party's Knowledge, threatened against the party relating to the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that no such notification shall affect the representations, warranties, covenants or agreements of the parties (or remedies with respect thereto) or the conditions to the obligations of the parties under this Agreement or be deemed to amend or supplement the Company Disclosure Schedule or the Buyer Disclosure Schedule, as the case may be; provided further that a breach of this Section 4.6 shall not be considered for purposes of determining the satisfaction of the closing conditions set forth in Article V or give rise to a right of termination under Article VIII if the underlying breach or breaches with respect to which the other party failed to give notice would not result in the failure of the closing conditions set forth in Article V or would not result in the ability of such non-breaching party to terminate this Agreement or to obtain indemnification, as the case may be.

Section 4.7 Expenses. Each of Seller and Buyer shall bear its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation and preparation of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby including any filing fees with respect to the HSR Act and compliance with other Regulatory Laws payable in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that any fees and expenses incurred pursuant to Section 4.5(d) in connection with the obtaining of any third party consents shall be borne by Buyer.

Section 4.8 <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each party to this Agreement shall, at the request of the other, at any time and from time to time following the Closing Date, execute and deliver to the requesting party such further instruments as may be reasonably necessary or appropriate in order more effectively to confirm or carry out the provisions of this Agreement.

Section 4.9 Employee Benefits.

- (a) From and after the Closing, the Company shall, except as set forth on Section 4.9(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, retain responsibility for, or to the extent applicable, shall assume, each Company Plan (including any related trust, insurance contract or other funding source or arrangement) and shall honor each Company Plan in accordance with its terms as in effect immediately before the Closing, provided that nothing herein shall limit the right of the Company or Buyer to amend or terminate such plans, arrangements and agreements in accordance with their terms. From and after the Closing: (i) Buyer and its Affiliates (including the Company and its Subsidiaries) shall be solely responsible for all liabilities under the Company Plans; and (ii) Seller shall be solely responsible for liabilities under the Seller Plans.
- (b) Upon the Closing Date, without any action by a Company Employee, Seller or Buyer, each Company Employee other than a Company Employee in the United States on disability or military leave of absence as of the Closing Date (an "Inactive Employee") shall continue to be an employee of the Company and its Subsidiaries; provided that nothing herein shall limit the right of the Company or Buyer to terminate the employment of any such Company Employee on or after the Closing Date. Each Inactive Employee shall be transferred to Seller and its Subsidiaries (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries) no later than immediately prior to the Closing. Each Inactive Employee who is available to return to active employment with the Company and its Subsidiaries prior to the 180-day anniversary of the Closing (or such later return date as shall be required under Applicable Law) shall be permitted so to return and shall be treated as continuing his/her employment with the Company and its Subsidiaries retroactive to the Closing Date. Subject in all cases to Applicable Law, Inactive Employees who do not return to such active employment by such 180-day anniversary (or applicable later date) shall not become Continuing Employees and shall remain employees of Seller. During the period from the Closing Date until December 31, 2010 (the "Benefit Continuation Period"), Buyer shall provide, or cause to be provided, compensation opportunities and employee benefits for the benefit of Company Employees who continue employment with the Company and its Subsidiaries after the Closing ("Continuing Employees") which, in the aggregate, are substantially comparable in value to the compensation opportunities and generally available employee benefits (other than retiree medical) provided to the Continuing Employees by Seller, the Company and their respective Subsidiaries immediately prior to the Closing Date. Without limiting the foregoing, Buyer shall provide or cause to be provided to each Continuing Employee who is terminated without cause during the Benefit Continuation Period, subject to such Continuing Employee's execution and non-revocation of a release acceptable to Buyer, cash severance pay (before Taxes) and welfare benefit continuation (other than retiree medical) in each case no less favorable than the value of the cash severance pay (before Taxes) that would have been paid and/or provided to such Continuing Employee under the cash severance pay formula (and any related notice period) and the welfare benefit continuation (other than retiree medical) provided under Seller's Displacement Benefits Plan as in effect immediately prior to the Closing Date.
- (c) For purposes of vesting, eligibility to participate and level of benefits under the employee benefit plans of Buyer and its Subsidiaries, providing benefits to any Continuing Employees after the Closing (the "New Plans"), each Continuing Employee shall be credited with his or her years of service with the Company and its predecessors before the

Closing, to the same extent as such Continuing Employee was entitled, before the Closing, to credit for such service under any similar Plan in which such Continuing Employee participated or was eligible to participate immediately prior to the Closing, provided that the foregoing shall not apply (i) with respect to any frozen or grandfathered plan, (ii) with respect to benefit accruals (including "compensation credits") under any defined benefit or "cash balance" pension plan, or (iii) to the extent that its application would result in a duplication of benefits. In addition, and without limiting the generality of the foregoing, (A) each Continuing Employee shall be immediately eligible to participate, without any waiting time, in any and all New Plans to the extent coverage under such New Plan is comparable to that under a Plan in which such Continuing Employee participated immediately before the Closing (such plans, collectively, the "Old Plans"), and (B) for purposes of each New Plan providing medical, dental, pharmaceutical and/or vision benefits to any Continuing Employee, Buyer shall cause all pre-existing condition exclusions and actively-at-work requirements of such New Plan to be waived for such employee and his or her covered dependents, unless such conditions would not have been waived under the comparable plans of the Company or its Subsidiaries in which such employee participated immediately prior to the Closing and Buyer shall cause any eligible expenses incurred by such employee and his or her covered dependents during the portion of the plan year of the Old Plan ending on the date such employee's participation in the corresponding New Plan begins to be taken into account under such New Plan for purposes of satisfying all deductible, coinsurance and maximum out-of-pocket requirements applicable to such employee and his or her covered dependents for the applicable plan year as if such amounts had been paid in accordance with such New Plan.

- (d) Effective as of the Closing, Seller and its Subsidiaries shall transfer sponsorship of the Business 401(k) Plan, together with all assets (including cash, cash equivalents or other mutually acceptable property) and liabilities (including loans) with respect to the account balances of each participant thereunder, to the Company or its Subsidiaries, and following the Closing Date, Buyer and its Subsidiaries (including the Company and its Subsidiaries) shall have sole responsibility for the Business 401(k) Plan, and Seller and its Subsidiaries (excluding the Company and its Subsidiaries) shall have no responsibility for or liability under the Business 401(k) Plan.
- (e) Effective as of the Closing with respect to those Continuing Employees who, but for their failure to satisfy the age and service requirements, would be eligible to participate in Sellers Plans which provide medical and/or pharmaceutical benefits to retirees of Seller and its Subsidiaries (the "Seller's Retiree Medical Plan") as of the Closing Date ("Grandfathered Employees"), Seller will cause its Seller's Retiree Medical Plan to be amended to the extent necessary or appropriate to: (i) maintain and continue to credit interest to the Post Retirement Medical Accounts ("PRMA") established and/or maintained with respect to any Grandfathered Employee as of the day before the Closing Date; and (ii) create a PRMA with an initial \$5,000 contribution (or such higher amount as may be provided to similarly situated active employees of Seller who initially become eligible for a PRMA) and thereafter credit it with interest for those Grandfathered Employees who subsequently satisfy the age and service conditions for the creation of a PRMA and receipt of an initial contribution under the terms of Seller's Retiree Medical Plan if service with Seller and the Company before the Closing and service with Buyer and the Company after the Closing ("Combined Service") is taken into account under Seller's Retiree Medical Plan. Such Grandfathered Employees who later

terminate employment with the Company on or after age 55 (or who would otherwise be treated as vested under the terms of the PRMA if they had so terminated from active employment with Seller and their Combined Service were credited under Seller's Retiree Medical Plan) shall be permitted to elect coverage under Seller's Retiree Medical Plan in accordance with its terms as then in effect; provided, however, that such Grandfathered Employees shall be permitted to use the amounts accumulated in their PRMA as hereinabove described to pay the then premiums for such Seller's Retiree Medical Plan; which premiums shall not exceed those charged to similarly situated former employees of Seller electing such coverage following their retirement from active employment of Seller. For purposes of clarification and not limitation of Section 4.9(c), Continuing Employees shall be credited with their service with Seller and Company prior to the Closing Date for purposes of determining their eligibility for any Plans of Buyer and its Subsidiaries which provide medical and/or pharmaceutical benefits to retirees of Buyer and its Subsidiaries; provided that any such employee who ultimately receives benefits under Seller's Retiree Medical Plan shall not receive retiree medical benefits under such Plans of Buyer and its Subsidiaries. Nothing herein shall be construed as a limitation on the ability of Seller to amend or terminate the Seller's Retiree Medical Plan in accordance with its terms.

(f) Nothing in this Section 4.9, express or implied, shall be construed or interpreted to amend any employee benefit plan or to confer upon any individual, including any employee or former employee, any right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement.

Section 4.10 Third Party Proposals. Seller shall not, nor shall it permit any of its Representatives to, directly or indirectly, solicit, encourage or facilitate inquiries or proposals, or enter into any agreement with respect to, or initiate or participate in any negotiations or discussions with any Person concerning, any acquisition or purchase of all or a substantial portion of the assets of or of any capital stock of or other ownership interest in the Company or any merger or business combination with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, in each case other than in respect of the transactions contemplated hereby (each, an "Acquisition Proposal"), or furnish any information to any Person contacting them or making an inquiry with respect to a potential Acquisition Proposal. In addition, Seller shall use commercially reasonable efforts to enforce any and all confidentiality agreements obtained by Seller prior to the date hereof in connection with the potential sale of the GIS Business to any other party.

Section 4.11 Efforts of Parties to Close. During the period from the date of this Agreement continuing through the Closing, each party hereto agrees to use reasonable best efforts to fulfill or obtain the fulfillment of the conditions precedent to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as practicable, including the execution and delivery of any documents, certificates, instruments or other papers that are reasonably required for the consummation of such transactions. During the period from the date of this Agreement and continuing through the Closing, except as required by Applicable Law or with the prior written consent of the other party to this Agreement and subject to Section 4.5(c), no party to this Agreement shall take any action or fail to take any action within its reasonable control intended or reasonably expected to (x) result in any conditions to the Closing set forth in Article V not being satisfied, (y) result in a violation of any provision of this Agreement in any material respect, or (z) adversely affect or materially delay the receipt of any of the requisite regulatory approvals.

Section 4.12 Non-Hire of Employees. Seller agrees that, for a period of 18 months from the Closing Date, without the consent of the Buyer, it will not, and will not permit its Subsidiaries or Affiliates or the officers, directors or employees of it or its Subsidiaries or Affiliates to, hire any employee of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries who is such as of immediately following the Closing. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing contained herein shall (a) apply to the hiring of any person who responds to general solicitations through media advertisements or to the hiring of any person through employment search firms in the ordinary course of business that are not specifically targeted at such employees or (b) prohibit the hiring of any person who at the time of such hiring has not been an employee of the Company or its Subsidiaries for at least six months; provided, however, that such six month period shall not apply to an employee who was terminated by Buyer, the Company or an Affiliate thereof following the Closing.

Section 4.13 <u>Termination of Intercompany Agreements</u>. Except as set forth in Section 4.13 of the Company Disclosure Schedule or the Transition Services Agreement or the Continuing Relationship Agreement or as otherwise contemplated by this Agreement, and notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 4.1, Seller shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, and cause the Company and its Subsidiaries to, immediately prior to the Closing, (a) settle all Tax accounts of the Company and its Subsidiaries with Seller and its Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries) and (b) execute and deliver such releases, termination agreements and discharges as are necessary to terminate all Contracts among any Seller or any Affiliate (other than the Company or its Subsidiaries), on one hand, and the Company or its Subsidiaries, on the other hand. For the avoidance of doubt, termination of such agreements shall not terminate any payable or receivable to extent already accrued or accruable as of the Closing.

Section 4.14 Intercompany Indebtedness. Prior to the Closing, Seller shall cause any Intercompany Indebtedness outstanding immediately prior to the Closing to be converted into Company Common Stock (and Seller shall be entitled to take necessary actions in connection therewith, including amending the Certificate of Incorporation), which shall be part of the shares of Company Common Stock to be purchased by Buyer pursuant to Article I.

Section 4.15 Non-competition.

- (a) For a period of four years from the Closing Date (the 'Restricted Period''), except as permitted by this Section 4.15, Seller shall not (and shall cause each of its Affiliates not to), without the prior written consent of Buyer, (i) engage in or carry on any Competitive Activities (as defined in Exhibit D), or (ii) have an equity interest in any Person that engages in any Competitive Activities; provided, however, that "Competitive Activities" shall in no event be deemed to include performing any act or conducting any business (A) contemplated by the Transition Services Agreement or the Continuing Relationship Agreement, or (B) to retail customers of Seller or any of its Affiliates or investment professionals licensed with Seller's or Seller's Affiliates' private banking, wealth management or retail banking operations.
- (b) This Section 4.15 shall cease to apply (i) to any Person at such time as it is no longer an Affiliate of Seller, or (ii) upon the occurrence of an arm's length transaction in which any Person acquires or combines with Seller in a transaction in which (A) Persons who are

directors of Seller immediately prior to the consummation of the transaction do not constitute upon the consummation of such transaction a majority of the board of directors of the Person which survives such transaction (or the publicly traded parent thereof) and (B) the holders of the common stock of Seller hold upon the consummation thereof 60% or less of the shares of equity securities normally entitled to vote in the election of directors of such Person, and shall not apply to any Person that, in an arm's length transaction, acquires or combines with one of Seller's Affiliates or acquires assets, operations or a business from Seller or one of its Affiliates if such Person is not an Affiliate of Seller after such transaction is consummated. No restriction in this Section 4.15 shall apply to BlackRock, Inc. or any of its controlled Affiliates.

- (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 4.15, nothing in this Agreement shall preclude, prohibit or restrict Seller or any of its Affiliates from (i) acquiring, owning or holding up to 10% of the outstanding securities of any entity whose securities are listed and traded on a national securities exchange or market or any securities required to be registered under the Exchange Act; (ii) holding or exercising rights of ownership with respect to any security in a fiduciary capacity or otherwise for the benefit of a third party not affiliated with Seller; (iii) acquiring more than 10% of the outstanding capital stock or other equity interests in, but less than a Controlling Interest in, any Person that derives 25% or less of its total annual revenues in its most recent fiscal year from Competitive Activities; or (iv) acquiring a Controlling Interest in any Person that derives to a number of its total annual revenues in its most recent fiscal year from Competitive Activities; provided, however, that in the case of this clause (iv) Seller shall divest or enter into a binding agreement to divest to an unaffiliated third party, or cause its applicable Affiliate to divest or enter into such an agreement, with respect to that portion of such Person that engages in Competitive Activities as soon as reasonably practicable, and in any event not later than one year, following the acquisition of such ownership or interest (except that the obligations set forth in this proviso shall not apply to Seller or any of its Affiliates in the event that Seller or any of its Affiliates consummate the acquisition of such Controlling Interest at any time during the final year of the Restricted Period); or (v) performing any act or conducting any business contemplated by this Agreement or the Transition Services Agreement.
- (d) If Seller breaches, or threatens to commit a breach of, any of the provisions of this Section 4.15, Buyer and the Company shall have the right in addition to, and not in lieu of, any other rights and remedies available to Buyer or the Company under law or in equity (including the right and remedy to recover from Seller all monetary damages suffered by Buyer or the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company, as the case may be, as the result of any acts or omissions constituting a breach of this Section 4.15) to have such provision specifically enforced by any court having jurisdiction, it being acknowledged and agreed that any such breach or threatened breach may cause irreparable injury to each of Buyer and the Company and that money damages may not provide an adequate remedy to Buyer or the Company.
- (e) Seller acknowledges that the restrictions contained in this Section 4.15 are reasonable and necessary to protect the legitimate interests of Buyer and constitute a material inducement to Buyer to enter into this Agreement and consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. In the event that any covenant contained in this Section 4.15 should ever be adjudicated to exceed the time, geographic, product or service, or other limitations permitted by

Applicable Law in any jurisdiction, then any court of competent jurisdiction is expressly empowered to reform such covenant, and such covenant shall be deemed reformed, in such jurisdiction to the maximum time, geographic, product or service, or other limitations permitted by Applicable Law. The covenants contained in this Section 4.15 and each provision hereof are severable and distinct covenants and provisions. The invalidity or unenforceability of any such covenant or provision as written shall not invalidate or render unenforceable the remaining covenants or provisions hereof, and any such invalidity or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such covenant or provision in any other jurisdiction.

Section 4.16 <u>Coates Acquisition Agreement</u>. To the extent that Milestone Consideration or Earnout Consideration is not reflected in the applicable components of the Closing Tangible Capital Statement, Seller shall promptly reimburse the Company or its applicable Subsidiary for any Milestone Consideration or Earnout Consideration (as each such term is defined in the Coates Acquisition Agreement) payable by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant to the Coates Acquisition Agreement following the Closing.

Section 4.17 Other Agreements. (a) Buyer agrees either (i) to enter into such agreements and arrangements with or for the benefit of the counterparties to the comfort letters and agreements set forth in Section 4.17(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule (the "Covered Arrangements") such that on and after the Closing Date, Seller and each of its Affiliates is fully and unconditionally released from any liability or obligation of the Company or its Subsidiaries under or with respect to the Covered Arrangements or (ii) to enter into an agreement or agreements with Seller reasonably satisfactory to Seller in which Buyer agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Seller and its Affiliates from any liability under the Covered Agreements. Promptly upon completion of the matters referred to in the preceding sentence, Seller and its Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries) shall release all Liens held by Seller and such Affiliates on any property or assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries securing their obligations under the Covered Arrangements.

(b) Buyer and Seller agree with respect to the agreement set forth in Schedule 4.17(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule (the 'Additional Arrangement') that the parties will negotiate in good faith and execute and deliver an agreement pursuant to which they will agree upon an equitable allocation of the rights and liabilities of the Company and its Subsidiaries, on the one hand, and the Seller and its Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries), on the other hand, under the Additional Arrangement, including a provision whereby each such group of parties will agree to pay the amounts with respect to the delivery of services to such group pursuant to the Additional Arrangement and to indemnify the other group for the failure to do so.

ARTICLE V CONDITIONS TO THE CONSUMMATION OF THE TRANSACTION

Section 5.1 <u>Mutual Conditions</u>. The obligations of each party to this Agreement to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby shall be subject to the satisfaction of each of the following conditions:

(a) (i) There shall be no order, preliminary or permanent injunction or decree issued by any Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction preventing the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby in effect and (ii) no statute, rule or regulation shall have been enacted, entered or promulgated by any Governmental Authority which prohibits or makes illegal the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby;

- (b) Any applicable waiting period under the HSR Act with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby shall have expired or been terminated; and
- (c) All consents, waivers, approvals and notices set forth on Section 5.1(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule shall have been duly obtained or given, and the parties shall have received reasonable evidence or confirmation thereof.
- Section 5.2 Conditions to the Obligations of Buyer. The obligations of Buyer to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby shall be subject to the satisfaction of each of the following conditions, any of which may be waived in writing by Buyer:
- (a) Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of Seller set forth in Article II of this Agreement shall be true and correct in all respects when made and on and as of the Closing Date (except that representations and warranties as of a specified date need only be true on and as of such date); provided, however, that for purposes of determining the satisfaction of the condition set forth in this Section 5.2(a), such representations and warranties shall be deemed to be so true and correct if the failure or failures of such representations and warranties to be read for this purpose without reference to any qualification set forth therein relating to "materiality" or "Company Material Adverse Effect" or words of similar meaning (the "Excluded Seller Qualifications")) do not constitute, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Buyer shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of Seller by an appropriate officer of Seller to the foregoing effect.
- (b) <u>Performance of Obligations of Seller</u>. Seller shall have performed in all material respects the obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing Date. Buyer shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of Seller by an appropriate officer of Seller to the foregoing effect.
 - (c) Transition Services Agreement. Seller shall have executed and delivered the Transition Services Agreement.
 - (d) Continuing Relationship Agreement. Seller shall have executed and delivered the Continuing Relationship Agreement.
- Section 5.3 <u>Conditions to the Obligations of Seller</u>. The obligations of Seller to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby shall be subject to satisfaction of each of the following conditions, which may be waived in writing by Seller:
- (a) Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of Buyer set forth in Article III of this Agreement shall be true and correct in all respects as of the Closing Date (except that representations and warranties as of a specified date need only be true

on and as of such date); provided, however, that for purposes of determining the satisfaction of the condition set forth in this Section 5.3(a), such representations and warranties (except for Section 3.7, which shall be true and correct as of the Closing as written) shall be deemed to be so true and correct if the failure or failures of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (such representations and warranties to be read for this purpose without reference to any qualification set forth therein relating to "materiality" or "Buyer Material Adverse Effect" or words of similar meaning (the "**Excluded Buyer Qualifications**")) do not constitute, individually or in the aggregate, a Buyer Material Adverse Effect. Seller shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of Buyer by an appropriate officer of Buyer to the foregoing effect.

- (b) <u>Performance of Obligations of Buyer</u>. Buyer shall have performed in all material respects the obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing Date. Seller shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of Buyer by an appropriate officer of Buyer to the foregoing effect.
 - (c) Transition Services Agreement. Buyer shall have executed and delivered the Transition Services Agreement.
 - (d) Continuing Relationship Agreement. Buyer shall have executed and delivered the Continuing Relationship Agreement.

Section 5.4 <u>Frustration of Closing Conditions</u>. None of the parties may rely on the failure of any condition set forth in this Article VI to be satisfied if such failure was caused by the failure of such party to act in good faith or to use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Closing to occur.

ARTICLE VI TERMINATION

Section 6.1 Termination.

- (a) This Agreement may be terminated prior to the Closing as follows:
 - (i) by written consent of the parties hereto;
- (ii) by either of the parties hereto, if any Governmental Authority shall have issued an order, decree or ruling or taken any other action permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and such order, decree, ruling or other action shall have become final and non-appealable; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 6.1(a)(ii) shall not be available to any party hereto whose failure to comply with Section 4.5 has been a cause of, or resulted in, such action;
- (iii) by Seller, if there shall be a breach by Buyer of any representation or warranty or any covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement which would result in a failure of a condition set forth in Section 5.3 and which breach cannot be cured or has not been cured (to the extent necessary to avoid a failure of such a condition) within 30 calendar days (but not later than the Termination Date) after the giving of written notice to Buyer of such breach;

- (iv) by Buyer, if there shall be a breach by Seller of any representation or warranty or any covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement which would result in a failure of a condition set forth in Section 5.2 and which breach cannot be cured or has not been cured (to the extent necessary to avoid a failure of such a condition) within 30 calendar days (but not later than the Termination Date) after the giving of written notice to Seller of such breach; or
- (v) by Seller or Buyer if the Closing does not occur by the close of business on November 1, 2010 (the **Termination Date**'); provided, that notwithstanding the foregoing, no party hereto may terminate this Agreement pursuant to this clause (v) if the failure of the Closing to occur by the Termination Date was caused by the failure of such party to act in good faith or to use its commercially reasonable best efforts to cause the Closing to occur.
- (b) The termination of this Agreement shall be effectuated by the delivery by the party terminating this Agreement to each other party of a written notice of such termination. If this Agreement so terminates, it shall become null and void and have no further force or effect, except as provided in Section 6.2.

Section 6.2 <u>Survival after Termination</u>. If this Agreement is terminated in accordance with Section 6.1 hereof and the transactions contemplated hereby are not consummated, this Agreement shall become void and of no further force and effect, without any liability on the part of any party hereto, except that the provisions of Sections 4.4(a) and (d), 4.7, this Section 6.2, Article VIII, Section 9.8, and Section 9.9 and the Confidentiality Agreement shall remain in effect in accordance with their terms. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Section 6.2 shall relieve any party to this Agreement of liability for any willful and material breach of this Agreement.

ARTICLE VII TAX MATTERS

Section 7.1 Section 338(h)(10) Elections.

- (a) Seller and Buyer shall, or shall cause their relevant Affiliates to, jointly make a timely and irrevocable election under Section 338(h)(10) of the Code and, if permissible, similar elections under any applicable state or local income Tax laws, with respect to the acquisition of the Company and each of its Domestic Subsidiaries that is treated as a corporation for federal income tax purposes, other than Albridge Solutions (collectively, the "Section 338(h)(10) Elections").
- (b) Buyer shall make an election under Section 338(g) of the Code and, if permissible, similar elections under any applicable state or local income Tax laws, with respect to the Company's Foreign Subsidiaries. Buyer shall deliver to Seller documentary evidence reasonably satisfactory to Seller that such election under Section 338(g) of the Code has been made in a timely manner, which documents shall include copies of the relevant IRS forms filed by Buyer in making such election.

- (c) Buyer shall prepare an allocation of the Purchase Price, which shall be allocated among the assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries (other than Albridge Solutions) as required pursuant to Section 338(h)(10) of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder (the "Allocation"), and deliver such Allocation to Seller within 90 days following the date upon which the amount of the Final Tangible Capital is determined pursuant to Exhibit A. The Allocation shall incorporate, reflect and be consistent with Section 7.1(f). Seller shall have the right to review such Allocation and, to the extent Seller disagrees with the Allocation, Seller shall notify Buyer in writing, within 30 days after receipt of such Allocation of any objections. If Seller and Buyer are unable to reach an agreement regarding the Allocation, then within 30 days following Buyer's receipt of Seller's objection, any disagreement shall be resolved by an independent accounting firm or valuation expert (the "Independent Expert") jointly selected by Seller and Buyer. Any Allocation determined pursuant to the decision of the Independent Expert shall incorporate, reflect and be consistent with Section 7.1(f). The Allocation, as prepared by Buyer if no timely Seller objection has been given, as adjusted pursuant to any agreement between the parties or as determined pursuant to the decision of the Independent Expert shall be final (the "Final Allocation"). Any fees and expenses of the Independent Expert shall be borne equally by the parties.
- (d) Buyer and Seller shall cooperate in the preparation of all forms, attachments and schedules necessary to effectuate the Section 338(h)(10) Elections, including IRS Form 8023 and 8883 and any similar forms under applicable state and local income Tax laws (collectively, the "Section 338 Forms") in a manner consistent with the Final Allocation. Buyer and Seller shall, or shall cause their relevant Affiliates to timely file such Section 338 Forms, if any, with the applicable Taxing Authorities. Seller and Buyer agree that neither of them shall, or shall permit any of its Affiliates, to revoke the Section 338(h)(10) Elections following the filing of the Section 338 Forms without the prior written consent of Seller or Buyer, as the case may be. Except to the extent required pursuant to a "determination" within the meaning of Section 1313(a) of the Code, neither Seller nor Buyer shall take any position inconsistent with the Section 338(h)(10) Elections and the Section 338 Forms, if any.
 - (e) Each of Buyer and Seller shall deliver to the other party at the Closing one or more duly executed IRS Forms 8023 that reflect the Section 338(h)(10) Elections.
 - (f) Seller and Buyer agree that at least U.S. \$285,000,000 of the Purchase Price is attributable to the stock of Albridge Solutions.

Section 7.2 Tax Indemnification.

(a) Seller shall pay or cause to be paid, shall be liable for, and shall indemnify, defend and hold Buyer and its Affiliates (including, after the Closing Date, the Company and its Subsidiaries) harmless from and against, without duplication (i) any and all Excluded Taxes (other than Taxes arising from or in connection with any action taken or transaction undertaken by Buyer or any of its Affiliates (including the Company or any of its Subsidiaries) after the Closing that is outside of the Ordinary Course of Business unless required or contemplated by

this Agreement), (ii) any Taxes arising from or in connection with any breach by Seller or any of its Affiliates of any covenant contained in this Agreement, (iii) any Transfer Taxes for which Seller is responsible pursuant to Section 7.9, and (iv) all costs and expenses, including reasonable legal, accounting, appraisal, consulting or similar fees, actually incurred relating to the foregoing. For the avoidance of doubt, the parties agree and acknowledge that the foregoing provisions of this Section 7.2(a) shall not apply in connection with the subject matter of the representations and warranties contained in Section 2.11(c).

- (b) Buyer shall pay or cause to be paid, shall be liable for, and shall indemnify, defend and hold Seller and its Affiliates harmless from and against (i) any and all Taxes of the Company and its Subsidiaries (other than Excluded Taxes) and any Taxes arising from or in connection with any action taken by Buyer or any of its Affiliates (including the Company or any of its Subsidiaries) after the Closing that is outside of the Ordinary Course of Business unless required or contemplated by this Agreement, (ii) any Taxes arising from or in connection with the breach by Buyer or any of its Affiliates of any covenant contained in this Agreement, (iii) any Transfer Taxes for which Buyer is responsible pursuant to Section 7.9, and (iv) all costs and expenses, including reasonable legal, accounting, appraisal, consulting or similar fees actually incurred relating to the foregoing.
- (c) Payment in full of any amount due under this Section 7.2 shall be made to the indemnified party in immediately available funds no later than the later of (i) ten (10) days after the indemnified party makes written demand on the indemnifying party and (ii) five (5) days prior to the date on which the underlying amount is required to be paid by the indemnified party.

Section 7.3 Filing of Tax Returns.

- (a) Seller shall timely prepare and file or shall cause to be timely prepared and filed (i) any combined, consolidated or unitary Tax Return that includes Seller or any of its Affiliates (excluding any Tax Return, other than any income Tax Return for periods ending on or before the Closing Date, that includes only the Company and/or any of its Subsidiaries and is due after the Closing Date), and (ii) any Tax Return of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries for any taxable period that ends on or before the Closing Date. Buyer shall not amend or revoke any such Tax Returns (or any elections relating thereto).
- (b) Buyer shall, except to the extent that such Tax Returns are the responsibility of Seller under Section 7.3(a), be responsible for the preparation and filing of all Tax Returns with respect to the Company and its Subsidiaries.
- (c) For any Tax Return of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to a Straddle Period that is the responsibility of Buyer under Section 7.3(b), Buyer shall (i) prepare and file such Tax Returns in a manner consistent with the past practice of the Company or its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, unless otherwise required by Applicable Law and (ii) deliver to Seller for its review, comment and approval (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) a copy of such proposed Tax Return (accompanied, where appropriate, by an allocation between the Pre-Closing Period and the Post Closing Period of the Taxes shown to be due on such Tax Return) at least twenty (20) days prior to the due date (giving effect to any validly obtained extension) thereof.

Section 7.4 <u>Tax Refunds</u>. Seller shall be entitled to any refund or credit of or against (i) Excluded Taxes, and (ii) any Taxes for which Seller is responsible pursuant to Item 2 of Section 8.2(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule (and, in each case, any interest or penalty rebate with respect to such refund or credit). Buyer shall be entitled to any refund or credit of or against any Taxes of the Company and its Subsidiaries (and any interest or penalty rebate with respect to such refund or credit) other than refunds or credits to which the Seller would be entitled under the preceding sentence. Each party shall forward, and shall cause its Affiliates to forward, to the party entitled pursuant to this Section 7.4 to a refund or credit of Taxes, the amount of such refund or credit within ten (10) days after such refund is received or applied against another Tax liability, as the case may be, in each case net of any costs to the party receiving such refund or credit.

Section 7.5 <u>Assistance and Cooperation</u>. From and after the Closing Date, each party hereto shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, provide the other party hereto with such cooperation, documentation and information as either of them reasonably may request in connection with (a) filing any Tax Return or claim for refund, (b) determining a liability for Taxes, an indemnity or payment obligation under this Article VII or a right to a refund of Taxes, (c) conducting any Tax Proceeding (which shall include granting any powers of attorney reasonably requested by the party entitled to control a Tax Proceeding pursuant to Section 7.6) or (d) determining an allocation of Taxes between a Pre-Closing Period and a Post-Closing Period. Such cooperation and information shall include providing copies of all relevant portions of relevant Tax Returns, together with all relevant accompanying schedules and work papers (or portions thereof) and other supporting documentation.

Section 7.6 Contests.

- (a) If any Taxing Authority asserts a Tax Claim in respect of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, then the party hereto first receiving notice of such Tax Claim promptly shall provide written notice thereof to the other party or parties hereto; provided, however, that the failure of such party to give such prompt notice shall not relieve the other party of any of its obligations under this Article VII, except to the extent that the other party is actually prejudiced thereby. Such notice shall specify in reasonable detail the basis for such Tax Claim and shall include a copy of the relevant portion of any correspondence received from the Taxing Authority.
- (b) Seller shall have the exclusive right to control, at its own expense, any audit, examination, contest, litigation or other proceeding by or against any Taxing Authority (a "Tax Proceeding") in respect of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries for any taxable period that ends on or before the Closing Date; provided, however, that with respect to any Tax Proceeding solely in respect of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that would reasonably be expected to have an adverse impact that is material on Buyer and its Affiliates including the Company and its Subsidiaries after Closing, Seller shall consult with Buyer before taking any significant action in connection with such Tax Proceeding.

- (c) In the case of a Tax Proceeding for a Straddle Period of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, Buyer shall have the right to control, at its own expense, such Tax Proceeding; provided, however, that (i) Buyer shall provide Seller with a timely and reasonably detailed account of each phase of such Tax Proceeding, (ii) Buyer shall consult with Seller before taking any significant action in connection with such Tax Proceeding, (iii) Buyer shall defend such Tax Proceeding diligently and in good faith as if it were the only party in interest in connection with such Tax Proceeding, (iv) Seller shall be entitled to participate in such Tax Proceeding, at its own expense, and (v) Buyer shall not settle, compromise or abandon any such Tax Proceeding without obtaining the prior written consent of Seller, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.
- (d) Buyer shall have the exclusive right to control, at its own expense, any Tax Proceeding involving the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (other than any Tax Proceeding described in Section 7.6(b) or (c)); provided, however, that if such Tax Proceeding would reasonably be expected to have an adverse effect on Seller or any of its Affiliates that is material Buyer shall consult with Seller before taking any significant action in connection with such Tax Proceeding.
- Section 7.7 <u>Tax Sharing Agreements</u>. All liabilities and obligations between Seller or any of its Affiliates (other than the Company and its Subsidiaries), on the one hand, and the Company and its Subsidiaries, on the other hand, under any Tax sharing agreement in effect prior to the Closing Date (other than this Agreement) shall cease and terminate as of the Closing Date. After the Closing Date, no party shall have any rights or obligations under any such Tax sharing agreement.
- Section 7.8 <u>Coordination; Survival</u>. Anything in this Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, indemnification for Tax matters, including indemnification for Taxes and the procedures with respect thereto (but excluding indemnification for Taxes set forth in item 2 of Section 8.2(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, which shall be governed by Article VIII) shall be governed exclusively by this Article VII (and not by any provision of Article VIII). The indemnification provisions of this Article VII shall survive until the expiration of the relevant statutes of limitations plus an additional 60 days.
- Section 7.9 <u>Transfer Taxes</u>. Any and all sales, use, transfer, stamp, documentary, recording or similar Taxes imposed upon the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (collectively, "**Transfer Taxes**") shall be borne and paid in equal parts by Buyer and Seller, regardless of the Person liable for such Taxes under Applicable Law. The parties hereto shall reasonably cooperate to reduce or eliminate any potential Transfer Taxes and shall cooperate in the preparation and filing of any related Tax Returns.
- Section 7.10 <u>Treatment of Indemnity Payments</u>. Seller and Buyer agree that, except to the extent otherwise required pursuant to a "determination" (within the meaning of Section 1313(a) of the Code or any similar provision of state, local or foreign law), all indemnification payments made pursuant to this Agreement shall be treated by the parties as an adjustment to the Purchase Price, provided, however, that any such adjustment shall incorporate, reflect and be consistent with Section 7.1(e).

ARTICLE VIII INDEMNIFICATION

Section 8.1 Survival of Representations and Warranties and Agreements. The respective representations and warranties of Seller and Buyer contained in this Agreement shall survive the Closing but shall expire on the 18-month anniversary of the Closing Date, except with respect to, and to the extent of, any claim of which written notice in accordance with Section 8.4 has been given in good faith by one party to the other prior to such expiration; provided, however, that, notwithstanding the foregoing, the representations and warranties set forth in (i) Section 2.1(b) (second and third sentences only) (Organization and Related Matters), Section 2.2 (Capitalization), Section 2.3(a) (Authority) and Section 2.7 (No Broker) (the "Designated Seller Representations") and Section 3.2(a) (Authority) and Section 3.5 (No Broker) (the "Designated Buyer Representations") shall survive the Closing and continue in full force and effect indefinitely and (ii) Section 2.11 (a), (b) and (d)-(i) (Taxes) shall not survive the Closing. The respective covenants and agreements of Seller and Buyer contained in this Agreement (including the indemnification obligations set forth in this Article VIII) shall survive the Closing, provided that any such covenants and agreements that by their terms are to be performed prior to the Closing Date shall survive the Closing only until the first anniversary of the Closing, except to the extent governed by Section 7.8. The period from the Closing to the expiration, if any, of a representation or warranty hereunder shall be referred to with respect to a claim for indemnification thereunder as the "Survival Period."

Section 8.2 <u>Indemnification by Seller</u>. (a) Subject to the provisions of this Article VIII, Seller shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless Buyer and its officers, directors and employees and Affiliates (collectively, the "**Buyer Indemnitees**") from and after the Closing Date for the period set forth in Section 8.1 (including any extension thereof as expressly provided for in such Section) from and against any and all claims, costs, expenses, losses, damages, liabilities, awards, judgments, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' and consultant fees and expenses) (subject to Section 8.6, "**Damages**") actually incurred by the Buyer Indemnitees to the extent, directly or indirectly, relating to or caused by:

- (i) any breach of any of the representations and warranties (such representations and warranties to be read for this purpose without reference to any Excluded Seller Qualification) made by Seller herein other than any Designated Seller Representation or, subject to Section 8.2(b), any representation set forth in Section 2.11;
- (ii) any breach of any Designated Seller Representations (such representations and warranties to be read for this purpose without reference to any Excluded Seller Qualification); or
- (iii) any breach of any covenant or agreement made or to be performed by Seller pursuant to this Agreement (other than the breach of covenant or agreement in Article VII, it being understood that the sole remedy for any such breach being pursuant to Article VII).
- (b) Subject to the provisions of Sections 8.4, 8.6 and 8.7 of this Article VIII and Sections 8.4 and 8.5 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, Seller shall indemnify, defend

and hold harmless the Buyer Indemnitees for any and all Damages in respect of the matters set forth in Section 8.2(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, provided that in no event shall any claim for Damages be asserted under both Section 8.2(a)(i) and this Section 8.2(b).

Section 8.3 <u>Indemnification by Buyer</u>. Subject to the provisions of this Article VIII, Buyer shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless Seller and its officers, directors, and employees and Affiliates (collectively, the "**Seller Indemnitees**") from and after the Closing Date for the period set forth in Section 8.1 (including any extension thereof as expressly provided for in such Section) from and against any and all Damages actually incurred by the Seller Indemnitees to the extent caused by:

- (i) any breach of any of the representations and warranties (such representations and warranties to be read for this purpose without reference to any Excluded Buyer Qualification) made by Buyer herein other than any Designated Buyer Representation;
- (ii) any breach of any Designated Buyer Representations (such representations and warranties to be read for this purpose without reference to any Excluded Buyer Qualification); or
- (iii) any breach of a covenant or agreement made or to be performed by Buyer pursuant to this Agreement (other than a breach of any such covenant or agreement in Article VII hereof, it being understood that the sole remedy for any such breach being pursuant to Article VII).

Section 8.4 <u>Indemnification Procedure</u>. Subject to Section 8.4(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, which sets forth additional procedures in respect of matters that are subject to Section 8.2(b):

- (a) Promptly after the incurrence of any Damages by the party seeking indemnification hereunder (the 'Indemnified Party''), including any claim by a third party described in Section 8.4(c) hereof that might give rise to indemnification hereunder, or the earlier discovery of any facts or circumstances that may result in an indemnification claim hereunder, the Indemnified Party shall deliver to the party from which indemnification is sought (the "Indemnifying Party") a certificate (the "Claim Certificate"), which Claim Certificate shall be delivered within the relevant Survival Period, if any, and shall:
 - (i) state that the Indemnified Party has paid or properly accrued Damages, or anticipates (specifying the events or occurrences giving rise to such anticipation) that it will incur liability for Damages for which such Indemnified Party is entitled to indemnification pursuant to this Agreement; and
 - (ii) specify in reasonable detail each individual item of Damages included in the amount so stated to the extent known, the date such item was paid or properly accrued (if applicable), the basis for any anticipated liability and the nature of the breach of representation or warranty or claim to which each such item is related and the computation of the amount, if reasonably capable of computation to which such Indemnified Party claims to be entitled hereunder;

provided, however, that any delay in delivery (except for any delivery outside of the relevant Survival Period, if any) of a Claim Certificate by an Indemnified Party as provided in this Section 8.4 or any defect in such Claim Certificate shall not relieve any Indemnifying Party of its obligations under Section 8.2 or Section 8.3, except to the extent, and only to the extent, that such failure prejudices the rights of such Indemnifying Party.

- (b) Claims for Damages specified in any Claim Certificate with respect to which the parties agree in writing to be due, or which are finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be due, are hereinafter referred to, collectively, as "Agreed Claims." Within 10 Business Days of the determination of the amount of any Agreed Claims, subject to the limitations of this Article VIII, the Indemnifying Party shall pay to the Indemnified Party an amount equal to the Agreed Claim by cashier's check or wire transfer to the bank account or accounts designated in writing by the Indemnified Party not less than one Business Day prior to such payment.
- (c) Promptly after the assertion by any third party of any claim against any Indemnified Party that may result in the incurrence by such Indemnified Party of Damages for which such Indemnified Party would be entitled to indemnification pursuant to this Agreement and within the relevant Survival Period, such Indemnified Party shall deliver to the Indemnifying Party a written notice describing in reasonable detail such claim and such Indemnifying Party may, at its option, assume the defense of the Indemnified Party against such claim (including the employment of counsel, who shall be reasonably satisfactory to such Indemnified Party) at such Indemnifying Party's expense. Any Indemnified Party shall have the right to employ separate counsel in any such action or claim and to participate in the defense thereof, but the fees and expenses of such counsel shall not be at the expense of the Indemnifying Party. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Indemnifying Party shall not be entitled to assume such control, and shall be responsible for the fees and expenses of the Indemnified Party's counsel, if (i) the Indemnifying Party shall have failed, within 15 Business Days after having been notified by the Indemnified Party of the existence of such claim as provided in the preceding sentence, to assume the defense of such claim or to notify the Indemnified Party in writing that it shall assume the defense of such claim, (ii) the employment of such counsel has been specifically authorized in writing by the Indemnifying Party, (iii) the named parties to any such action (including any impleaded parties) include both such Indemnified Party and the Indemnifying Party and such Indemnified Party shall have been advised by counsel that there may be one or more legal defenses the assertion of which would be adverse to the interests of the Indemnified Party or (iv) the Indemnified Party shall have been advised in writing by counsel that the assumption of such defense by the Indemnifying Party would be inappropriate due to a conflict of interest (provided that the Indemnifying Party shall not be liable for the fees and expenses of more than one firm of counsel for all Indemnified Parties, other than local counsel). No Indemnifying Party shall be liable to indemnify any Indemnified Party for any settlement of any such action or claim effected without the consent of the Indemnifying Party, but if settled with the written consent of the Indemnifying Party, or if there be a final judgment for the plaintiff in any such action, the Indemnifying Party shall indemnify and hold harmless each Indemnified Party from and against any loss or liability by reason of such settlement or judgment, subject to the limitations set forth in this Article VIII. If the Indemnifying Party shall assume the defense of any claim in accordance with the provisions of this Section 8.4(c), the Indemnifying Party shall obtain the prior written consent of the Indemnified Party (which shall not be unreasonably withheld,

conditioned or delayed) before entering into any settlement of such claim if the settlement does not release the Indemnified Party from all liabilities and obligations with respect to such claim, the settlement is in excess of the maximum remaining liability set forth in Section 8.5 hereof or Section 8.5 of the Seller Disclosure Schedule, as applicable, or the settlement imposes injunctive or other non-monetary equitable relief against the Indemnified Party. The Indemnified Party and the Indemnifying Party each agrees to fully cooperate in all matters covered by this Section 8.4(c), including, as required, the furnishing of books and records, personnel and witnesses and the execution of documents, in each case as necessary for any defense of such third party claim and at no cost to the other party (provided that any reasonable out-of-pockets expenses of the Indemnified Party incurred in connection with the foregoing shall be considered part of Damages hereunder).

(d) The parties hereto hereby consent to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of any court in which a third party claim is brought against any Indemnified Party for purposes of any claim that such Indemnified Party may have under this Agreement with respect to such third party claim or the matters alleged therein, and agree that process may be served on any Indemnifying Party with respect to such third party claim by service of process delivered in the manner and to the address for such Indemnifying Party provided by Section 9.5 hereof.

Section 8.5 Limitations on Indemnification.

- (a) Except as set forth in Section 8.5(c), no claim for indemnification pursuant to Section 8.2(a)(i) or (iii) (with respect to Sections 4.1 and 4.6 only) or Section 8.3(i) or (iii) (with respect to Section 4.6 only) may be made by the Indemnified Parties until the aggregate amount of all such claims for which Damages are otherwise recoverable is in excess of \$20,000,000 (the "Threshold Amount"), after which the Indemnified Parties will be entitled to make claims for any Damages to the extent exceeding the Threshold Amount.
- (b) Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, except Section 8.5(c) hereof, the aggregate liability for Damages or other claims for indemnification under Section 8.2(a)(i) or (iii) (with respect to Sections 4.1 and 4.6 only) or Section 8.3(i) or (iii) (with respect to Section 4.6 only) shall not exceed an aggregate amount equal to \$250,000,000.
- (c) Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, the limitations set forth in Section 8.5(a) and Section 8.5(b) shall not apply in the case of fraud or willful or intentional breach of a covenant or agreement set forth herein, and nothing in this Article VIII shall limit any rights any Person may have with respect to any claim for fraud or willful or intentional breach of a covenant or agreement set forth herein.

Section 8.6 <u>Punitive Damages</u>; <u>Certain Offsets</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, no party shall be liable to any Indemnified Party for special, incidental, indirect, consequential, punitive or exemplary Damages as a result of any breach of this Agreement or other agreements referred to herein or of any private right of action that any party may have hereunder against another party hereto; provided that the foregoing shall not limit the right of any Indemnified Party to indemnification in accordance with the this Agreement with respect to any component of any claim, settlement, award or judgment against such party by any unaffiliated third party. For purposes of this Article VIII, "Damages" shall be

net of any insurance or other recoveries (net of any related deductible or expenses incurred in securing such recovery, any self-insurance and any increase in premiums resulting from such recovery) payable to the Indemnified Party or its Affiliates in connection with the facts giving rise to any right of indemnification hereunder. Any indemnification payment made pursuant to this Agreement shall be reduced by the amount of any net Tax benefit actually realized by the Indemnified Party through a reduction in Taxes otherwise due as a result of the Damages incurred or suffered by the Indemnified Party. The amount of the Damages arising out of any claim included as a liability in calculating Final Tangible Capital shall be calculated net of the amount so included.

Section 8.7 Exclusive Remedy. After the Closing Date, this Article VIII shall provide the exclusive remedy for any breach of any representation or warranty contained herein, other than any claims with respect to Taxes (which are governed exclusively by Article VII, subject to Section 7.8), except in the case of common law fraud or willful or intentional breach relating to this Agreement or with respect to matters for which the remedy of specific performance, injunctive relief or other non-monetary equitable remedies are available.

ARTICLE IX MISCELLANEOUS

Section 9.1 <u>Amendments: Waiver</u>. This Agreement may not be amended, altered or modified except by written instrument executed by the Seller and Buyer. No waiver of any party to this Agreement will be effective unless it is in a writing signed by a duly authorized officer of the waiving party that makes express reference to the provision or provisions subject to such waiver. No waiver shall constitute a waiver of, or estoppel with respect to, any subsequent or other inaccuracy, breach or failure to strictly comply with the provisions of this Agreement.

Section 9.2 Entire Agreement. This Agreement (including the Company Disclosure Schedule, the Buyer Disclosure Schedule, the Transition Services Agreement, the Continuing Relationship Agreement, the Confidentiality Agreement and any other Transaction Document) constitutes the entire agreement of the parties hereto, and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings, discussions, negotiations and communications, written and oral, among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof.

Section 9.3 Interpretation.

(a) When a reference is made in this Agreement to Articles, Sections, Schedules or Exhibits, such reference shall be to an Article of, Section of, Schedule to or Exhibit to this Agreement unless otherwise indicated. The table of contents and headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. Whenever the words "include," "includes" or "including" are used in this Agreement, they shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation." The phrases "the date of this Agreement," "the date hereof" and terms of similar import, unless the context otherwise requires, shall be deemed to refer to the date set forth in the first paragraph of this Agreement.

(b) The inclusion of any information in any section of the Company Disclosure Schedule or the Buyer Disclosure Schedule or other document delivered by any of the parties pursuant to this Agreement shall not be deemed to be an admission or evidence of the materiality of such item, nor shall it establish a standard of materiality for any purpose whatsoever.

Section 9.4 Severability. Any term or provision of this Agreement which is invalid or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to that jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity or unenforceability without rendering invalid or unenforceable the remaining terms and provisions of this Agreement or affecting the validity or enforceability of any of the terms or provisions of this Agreement in any other jurisdiction. If any provision of this Agreement is so broad as to be unenforceable, the provision shall be interpreted to be only so broad as is enforceable.

Section 9.5 <u>Notices</u>. Unless otherwise provided herein, all notices and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed given if (a) delivered in person, (b) transmitted by telecopy (with electronic confirmation, provided that a copy of the notice or other communication is sent by express courier) or (c) delivered by an express courier, to the parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified by like notice):

If to Seller, to:

The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc. One PNC Plaza 249 Fifth Avenue Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15222 Attention: Mergers & Acquisition Department Fax: (412) 762-6238

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz 51 West 52nd Street New York, NY 10019 Telecopy: (212) 403-2000 Attention: Lawrence S. Makow

If to Buyer, to:

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation One Wall Street New York, New York 10286 Telecopy: 212-635-1070 Attention: General Counsel with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Reed Smith LLP 225 Fifth Avenue Pittsburgh, PA 15222 Telecopy: 412-288-3063 Attention: Thomas Todd

Section 9.6 <u>Binding Effect; Persons Benefiting: No Assignment</u> This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the parties and their respective successors and assigns and any transferee of all or substantially all of the assets of such party and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole. This Agreement may not be assigned by any of the parties without the prior written consent of Buyer, in the case of any assignment by Seller, and Seller, in the case of any assignment by Buyer, except that Buyer may assign to one or more of its Subsidiaries the right to acquire the Company Common Stock or the stock of a Subsidiary of the Company; provided that such assignment would not delay or impede the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby; and provided, further, that no such assignment shall relieve Buyer of any obligation hereunder. Except as otherwise expressly set forth in Article VIII, no provision of this Agreement is intended or shall be construed to confer upon any entity or Person other than the parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns any right, remedy or claim under or by reason of this Agreement or any part hereof.

Section 9.7 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement, it being understood that all of the parties need not sign the same counterpart.

Section 9.8 Waiver of Jury Trial. The parties hereby waive, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any right to trial by jury of any claim, demand, action, or cause of action (i) arising under this Agreement or (ii) in any way connected with or related or incidental to the dealings of the parties in respect of this Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated hereby, in each case, whether now existing or hereafter arising, and whether in contract, tort, equity, or otherwise. The parties hereby further agree and consent that any such claim, demand, action, or cause of action shall be decided by court trial without a jury and that the parties may file a copy of this Agreement with any court as written evidence of the consent of the parties to the waiver of their right to trial by jury.

Section 9.9 Governing Law; Venue. This Agreement, the legal relations between the parties and the adjudication and the enforcement thereof, shall be governed by and interpreted and construed in accordance with the substantive laws of the State of New York without regard to applicable choice of law provisions thereof. The parties hereto agree that, except as otherwise provided herein, any action, suit or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby shall be brought solely in any federal court located in New York, New York (or, to the extent that such court does not have jurisdiction, in any state court located in New York, New York).

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first above written.

THE PNC FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

By: /S/ DAVID J. WILLIAMS

Name: David J. Williams
Title: Senior Vice President and

Director of Mergers and Acquisitions

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON CORPORATION

By: /S/ THOMAS P. GIBBONS

Name: Thomas P. Gibbons

Title: Senior Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer



CONTACTS:

MEDIA:

Brian E. Goerke (412) 762-4550 corporate.communications@pnc.com

INVESTORS:

William H. Callihan (412) 762-8257 investor.relations@pnc.com

PNC TO SELL PNC GLOBAL INVESTMENT SERVICING

Will Increase Tier 1 Common Capital by \$1.6 Billion

PITTSBURGH, Feb. 2, 2010 – The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc. (NYSE: PNC) today announced that it has signed a definitive agreement to sell PNC Global Investment Servicing Inc., a leading provider of processing, technology and business intelligence services to asset managers, broker-dealers, and financial advisors worldwide, to BNY Mellon (NYSE: BK) for \$2.3 billion in cash.

Upon completion of the sale, PNC expects to report an after-tax gain of approximately \$.5 billion and an increase in Tier 1 common capital of approximately \$1.6 billion after the release of capital of \$1.1 billion primarily related to goodwill and other intangible assets. As a result, on a pro forma basis, PNC's Tier 1 common capital ratio at December 31, 2009 would have increased by approximately 70 basis points to an estimated 6.7 percent.

"The sale of PNC Global Investment Servicing is consistent with our focus on disciplined capital management," said James E. Rohr, chairman and chief executive officer. "Given the changing competitive landscape in the investment servicing industry, we believe this is the proper time to sell the business to capture the full value of PNC Global Investment Servicing. The capital generated from this transaction will position PNC with further flexibility."

The transaction is estimated to be completed in the third quarter of 2010, subject to regulatory approvals and certain other closing conditions.

"For more than three decades the work of PNC Global Investment Servicing's dedicated employees has grown the business into a premier provider of fund servicing around the globe," Rohr continued. "We are pleased that this transaction partners PNC Global Investment Servicing's clients and employees with an industry leader."

PNC Global Investment Servicing serviced total fund assets of \$2.3 trillion and had 4,450 full-time employees at December 31, 2009.

Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated acted as financial advisers and Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz acted as legal adviser to PNC.

PNC to Sell PNC Global Investment Servicing - Page 2

The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc. (www.pnc.com) is one of the nation's largest diversified financial services organizations providing retail and business banking; residential mortgage banking; specialized services for corporations and government entities, including corporate banking, real estate finance and asset-based lending; wealth management; asset management and global fund services.

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

We make statements in this news release, and we may from time to time make other statements, regarding our outlook or expectations for earnings, revenues, expenses, capital levels, liquidity levels, asset quality and/or other matters regarding or affecting PNC that are forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act. Forward-looking statements are typically identified by words such as "believe," "plan," "expect," "anticipate," "intend," "outlook," "estimate," "forecast," "will," "project" and other similar words and expressions. Forward-looking statements are subject to numerous assumptions, risks and uncertainties, which change over time.

Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made. We do not assume any duty and do not undertake to update our forward-looking statements. Actual results or future events could differ, possibly materially, from those that we anticipated in our forward-looking statements, and future results could differ materially from our historical performance.

Our forward-looking statements are subject to the following principal risks and uncertainties. We provide greater detail regarding some of these factors in our 2008 Form 10-K and 2009 Form 10-Qs, including in the Risk Factors and Risk Management sections of those reports, and in our other SEC filings. Our forward-looking statements may also be subject to other risks and uncertainties, including those that we may discuss elsewhere in this news release or in our filings with the SEC, accessible on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov and on or through our corporate website at www.pnc.com/secfilings. We have included these web addresses as inactive textual references only. Information on these websites is not part of this document.

- Our businesses and financial results are affected by business and economic conditions, both generally and specifically in the principal markets in which we
 operate. In particular, our businesses and financial results may be impacted by:
 - Changes in interest rates and valuations in the debt, equity and other financial markets.
 - Disruptions in the liquidity and other functioning of financial markets, including such disruptions in the markets for real estate and other assets commonly securing financial products.
 - Actions by the Federal Reserve and other government agencies, including those that impact money supply and market interest rates.
 - Changes in our customers', suppliers' and other counterparties' performance in general and their creditworthiness in particular.
 - Changes in levels of unemployment.
 - Changes in customer preferences and behavior, whether as a result of changing business and economic conditions or other factors.
- A continuation of recent turbulence in significant portions of the US and global financial markets, particularly if it worsens, could impact our performance, both
 directly by affecting our revenues and the value of our assets and liabilities and indirectly by affecting our counterparties and the economy generally.
- Our business and financial performance could be impacted as the financial industry restructures in the current environment, both by changes in the
 creditworthiness and performance of our counterparties and by changes in the competitive and regulatory landscape.
- Given current economic and financial market conditions, our forward-looking financial statements are subject to the risk that these conditions will be substantially
 different than we are currently expecting. These statements are based on our current expectations that interest rates will remain low in the first half of 2010 but will
 move upward in the second half of the year and our view that the modest economic recovery that began last year will extend through 2010.
- Legal and regulatory developments could have an impact on our ability to operate our businesses or our financial condition or results of operations or our competitive position or reputation. Reputational impacts, in turn, could affect matters such as business generation and retention, our ability to attract and retain management, liquidity, and funding. These legal and regulatory developments could include:
 - Changes resulting from legislative and regulatory responses to the current economic and financial industry environment, including current and future conditions or restrictions imposed as a result of our participation in the TARP Capital Purchase Program.

PNC to Sell PNC Global Investment Servicing - Page 3

- Other legislative and regulatory reforms, including broad-based restructuring of financial industry regulation as well as changes to laws and regulations involving tax, pension, bankruptcy, consumer protection, and other aspects of the financial institution industry.
- Increased litigation risk from recent regulatory and other governmental developments.
- · Unfavorable resolution of legal proceedings or other claims and regulatory and other governmental inquiries.
- The results of the regulatory examination and supervision process, including our failure to satisfy the requirements of agreements with governmental
 agencies.
- Changes in accounting policies and principles; and
- · Changes to regulations governing bank capital, including as a result of the so-called "Basel 3" initiative.
- Our issuance of securities to the US Department of the Treasury may limit our ability to return capital to our shareholders and is dilutive to our common shares. If we are unable previously to redeem the shares, the dividend rate increases substantially after five years.
- Our business and operating results are affected by our ability to identify and effectively manage risks inherent in our businesses, including, where appropriate, through the effective use of third-party insurance, derivatives, and capital management techniques, and by our ability to meet evolving regulatory capital standards.
- The adequacy of our intellectual property protection, and the extent of any costs associated with obtaining rights in intellectual property claimed by others, can impact our business and operating results.
- · Our ability to anticipate and respond to technological changes can have an impact on our ability to respond to customer needs and to meet competitive demands.
- · Our ability to implement our business initiatives and strategies could affect our financial performance over the next several years.
- Competition can have an impact on customer acquisition, growth and retention, as well as on our credit spreads and product pricing, which can affect market share, deposits and revenues.
- Our business and operating results can also be affected by widespread natural disasters, terrorist activities or international hostilities, either as a result of the impact on the economy and capital and other financial markets generally or on us or on our customers, suppliers or other counterparties specifically.
- Also, risks and uncertainties that could affect the results anticipated in forward-looking statements or from historical performance relating to our equity interest in BlackRock, Inc. are discussed in more detail in BlackRock's filings with the SEC, including in the Risk Factors sections of BlackRock's reports. BlackRock's SEC filings are accessible on the SEC's website and on or through BlackRock's website at www.blackrock.com. This material is referenced for informational purposes only and should not be deemed to constitute a part of this document.

In addition, our acquisition of National City Corporation ("National City") on December 31, 2008 presents us with a number of risks and uncertainties related both to the acquisition itself and to the integration of the acquired businesses into PNC. These risks and uncertainties include the following:

- The anticipated benefits of the transaction, including anticipated cost savings and strategic gains, may be significantly harder or take longer to achieve than expected or may not be achieved in their entirety as a result of unexpected factors or events.
- Our ability to achieve anticipated results from this transaction is dependent on the state going forward of the economic and financial markets, which have been
 under significant stress recently. Specifically, we may incur more credit losses from National City's loan portfolio than expected. Other issues related to achieving
 anticipated financial results include the possibility that deposit attrition or attrition in key client, partner and other relationships may be greater than expected.
- Legal proceedings or other claims made and governmental investigations currently pending against National City, as well as others that may be filed, made or
 commenced relating to National City's business and activities before the acquisition, could adversely impact our financial results.
- Our ability to achieve anticipated results is also dependent on our ability to bring National City's systems, operating models, and controls into conformity with ours and to do so on our planned time schedule. The integration of National City's business and operations into PNC, which includes conversion of National City's different systems and procedures, may take longer than anticipated or be more costly than anticipated or have unanticipated adverse results relating to National City's or PNC's existing businesses. PNC's ability to integrate National City successfully may be adversely affected by the fact that this transaction has resulted in PNC entering several markets where PNC did not previously have any meaningful retail presence.

In addition to the National City transaction, we grow our business from time to time by acquiring other financial services companies. Acquisitions in general present us with risks, in addition to those presented by the nature of the business acquired, similar to some or all of those described above relating to the National City acquisition.